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(1)

REVIEW OF U.S. AGRICULTURAL TRADE WITH
CUBA

WEDNESDAY, MARCH 16, 2005

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
COMMITTEE ON AGRICULTURE,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to call, at 10:08 a.m., in room 1300

of the Longworth House Office Building, Hon. Bob Goodlatte (chair-
man of the committee) presiding.

Members present: Representatives Lucas, Moran, Gutknecht,
Johnson, Osborne, Graves, Bonner, Rogers, Boustany, Kuhl,
Conaway, Fortenberry, Peterson, Holden, Etheridge, Herseth,
Butterfield, Cuellar, Melancon, Costa, Salazar, Pomeroy, Boswell,
and Chandler.

Staff present: Lynn Gallagher, Brent Gattis, Tyler Wegmeyer,
Callista Gingrich, clerk; Ben Anderson, Andy Baker, and Chandler
Goule.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. BOB GOODLATTE, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE COMMONWEALTH
OF VIRGINIA

The CHAIRMAN. Good morning. This hearing on the House Com-
mittee on Agriculture to review United States agricultural trade
with Cuba will come to order.

I want to welcome our distinguished witnesses to the Committee
on Agriculture. The purpose of this hearing is to review the final
regulations issued by the Department of Treasury’s Office of For-
eign Assets Control, or OFAC, concerning the term ‘‘payment of
cash in advance,’’ and the effect of the redefinition on U.S. agricul-
tural trade with Cuba.

The OFAC regulations require that U.S. agricultural exporters
are to receive payment from Cuba before shipping commodities
from the port at which they are loaded. Agricultural producers and
exporters see this as a significant change, and that it will require
cash payments from Cuba before U.S. commodities even leave the
U.S. port. They believe this could curtail interest by Cuba in buy-
ing U.S. commodities.

The committee is interested in learning the reasons for the
change in regulations by OFAC, the impact of such changes on ag-
ricultural trade, and on the contracts for agricultural products that
were enforced prior to the change in regulations.

As I have said many times, agricultural trade is essential to the
prosperity of American farmers and ranchers. United States agri-
culture depends on exports, and a vibrant trade policy is important
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to United States farmers and ranchers, and to all businesses relat-
ed to agriculture. We want to seek greater opportunity for our agri-
cultural products and that includes agricultural exports to Cuba.

U.S. agricultural markets are already open to imports, and our
tariffs are low. Agricultural tariffs worldwide average about 62 per-
cent, while U.S. agricultural tariffs are 12 percent. Currently, ex-
ports account for 30 percent of U.S. farm cash receipts, and nearly
40 percent of all agricultural production is exported. U.S. farmers
and ranchers produce much more than is consumed in the United
States, and therefore, exports are vital to the prosperity and suc-
cess of U.S. farmers and ranchers.

Last month, the U.S. Department of Agriculture revised its fore-
cast of United States agricultural exports for 2005, and indicated
that agricultural exports will be $59 billion, with agricultural im-
ports estimated to be $58 billion. A surplus remains in our balance
of agricultural trade, but it is the lowest since 1969.

Since December 2001, when sales of agricultural goods to Cuba
were permitted, the payment process to conclude these sales has
been in place. U.S. agricultural exports to Cuba have risen from
over $100 million in 2002 to almost $400 million in 2004. This is
a good market for U.S. farmers and ranchers, and one that should
not be eliminated.

Cash sales for U.S. agricultural products represent a benefit to
both the purchaser and to the U.S. exporter. I find it disturbing
that the Treasury Department’s Office of Foreign Asset Control is
placing, with its February 22, 2005 regulations, what I see as un-
necessary barriers in place regarding agricultural trade with Cuba.
The director of the Treasury Department’s Office of Foreign Asset
Control will testify this morning as to the reasons for this regula-
tion. In addition, the committee will hear from several witnesses
whose agricultural exports are impacted by this action.

I am especially concerned about the impact these regulations
may have on contracts already finalized. These contracts include
those with delivery dates after March 24, 2005, may have to be re-
negotiated to the disadvantage of U.S. exporters, and ultimately,
United States farmers and ranchers.

My emphasis on the need to continue U.S. agricultural exports
to Cuba in no way diminishes my desire to see freedom come to
Cuba. Look at the news over the past few days, and see the hun-
dreds of thousands of Lebanese in the central square in Beirut.
They want to see an end to Syrian control of their country. The
people of Iraq and Afghanistan have made their desires for freedom
known. I hope to see that in Cuba, too.

In April 2003, the House of Representatives voted overwhelm-
ingly to support a resolution offered by my friend, Congressman
Lincoln Diaz-Balart, condemning Castro’s brutal crackdown on
peaceful, pro-democracy movement. On March 17, 2003, the Cuban
Government carried out this action against Cuba’s peaceful pro-de-
mocracy movement, jailing over 80 people, including journalists, li-
brarians, and those working for a democratic transition in Cuba.
We remember that terrible event of 2 years ago; however, trade
with nations helps not only our farmers and ranchers, but also
those hungry people who receive their bounty. This is not about the
Castro regime. U.S. exports of food do not help Castro. There is a
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reason that food and medicine are exempt from the embargo on
Cuba. It is because food and medicine are needed by the people of
Cuba, and American farmers and ranchers are well-positioned to
provide that food on a cash-only basis, with no extension of credit
to the Castro government. And I think that is an important thing
for our committee and this Congress to recognize.

We are now awaiting the arrival of the ranking member of the
committee, Mr. Peterson from Minnesota. If barring his presence,
we will recognize anybody else who would like to make an opening
remark.

And I will recognize the gentleman from Iowa, Mr. Boswell.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. LEONARD L. BOSWELL, A
REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF IOWA

Mr. BOSWELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hear-
ing, and I appreciate it. Those I have listed, and I am sure as well,
have met with Senor Pedro Alvarez, who does the purchasing for
Cuba, and I hope this panel will tell us today of those failures to
make good on the contracts under the current system. I don’t know
of any, so if there are some, they should tell us.

For us not to promote sales to Cuba simply means to me, from
my investigation, they are going to buy it somewhere else. They are
going to bring it in all the way from New Zealand, wherever
around the world. It is going to cost them a lot more for transpor-
tation, so the end result is they get less for their money. And so
the embargo does not work. It hasn’t worked. They go elsewhere
to buy it if they can’t buy it from us. They would like to buy it from
us because of the good quality and the dependability, and less cost
of transportation. It simply makes sense. And the idea that they
are putting any pressure on Mr. Castro because of doing this is just
not so, because they are going to go somewhere else and buy it.
They just get less for their money.

I appreciate that you are having this hearing, Mr. Chairman.
Thank you very much.

The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from Alabama, Mr. Bonner, is recognized.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JO BONNER, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF ALABAMA

Mr. BONNER. Mr. Chairman, I would just like to thank you for
holding this hearing. I know this probably wasn’t an easy hearing
to schedule, because I am sure some of our friends down at the
other end of Pennsylvania Avenue had a little bit of heartburn that
you would do that, and perhaps some even in our leadership.

But I think that it is very appropriate that we have this con-
versation today, and I certainly think it is very appropriate that
this committee asks these questions of our Government. I can’t
imagine that any of the witnesses who will come and testify today
or answer questions are going to be able to answer what, to me,
is a very basic question. ‘‘If it isn’t broke, why try to fix it?’’ And
I don’t know why the previous policies that we had in place—they
didn’t appear broken. They certainly were not broken to the farm-
ers in my State of Alabama who were engaged in what were legal
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trade activities, selling products and commodities that we have to
a country that was paying their money and the checks cashed.

I applaud you for holding this hearing, and I look forward to hav-
ing an opportunity to ask questions of the panelists.

The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman. The gentleman from
North Carolina is recognized.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. BOB ETHERIDGE, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF NORTH
CAROLINA

Mr. ETHERIDGE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I will be very brief.
Let me join the others in thanking you, because it is important

to recognize that when you hold food as an item for hostage, we
found out historically, it doesn’t work. It does not work well, and
the only people that pay are the farmers and the farm families in-
volved in it. So I trust today as the testimony moves and the ques-
tions are asked, we can get to a positive resolution of this issue,
and everyone will benefit in the end.

So let me thank you again, as others have, for taking the initia-
tive to hold a hearing.

The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from Kansas recognized.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JERRY MORAN, A REPRESENT-
ATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF KANSAS

Mr. MORAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. I, too, com-
mend you for holding this hearing, and look forward to hearing
what our witnesses have to say.

In June 2000, I offered an amendment on the House floor to
allow for the sale of agricultural commodities, food, and medicine,
to Cuba. That amendment passed in the House of Representatives
by a vote of 301 to 116. A majority of Republicans and a majority
of Democrats supported that amendment. It was an amendment to
an appropriation bill that prohibited the Department of Treasury
from enforcing the sanctions against Cuba in regard to food, medi-
cine, and agriculture commodities. Ultimately, a resolution of that
issue was made in a conference committee, and we now have seen
the opportunities come for American farmers and agricultural in-
terest to sell agriculture commodities, food and medicine, to Cuba,
and it has been a success story. The 23d largest agricultural export
market for our country, one that has a great opportunity to blos-
som, to grow.

I am re-energized on this issue in large part because of what the
Department of Treasury has done in recent days to make these
sales more difficult. Prior to that time, the sales could be con-
summated upon that the transaction or the payment was made
when the title to the commodity was transferred to Cuban inter-
ests. That is the norm, that is the way it should be. And one more
time, it has been made more difficult for these sales to be con-
summated by requiring the money up front before the commodity
leaves the United States’ shores.

So I am very interested in hearing what our witnesses have to
say, but also looking forward to working with members of this
panel. I have introduced legislation that makes clear the law would
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require the norm; that is, the money be paid at the time the goods
are transferred possession.

And I would ask any of my colleagues on the Agriculture Com-
mittee to join us in sponsoring that legislation, and to pursue it
legislatively here in Congress.

So I thank the chairman, and look forward to working with him
and others on an issue that matters. Trade is important to Kansas
farmers.

The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman for his comments.
It is now my pleasure to recognize the gentleman from Min-

nesota Mr. Peterson.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. COLLIN PETERSON, A REP-
RESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF MIN-
NESOTA

Mr. PETERSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I apologize for being
late. The Secretary and I had a speaking engagement and we both
got a little long-winded, so I appreciate your calling this hearing
today to discuss the rule change by the Treasury’s Office of Foreign
Asset Control.

As we know, OFAC’s role is to administer and enforce the eco-
nomic and trade sanctions based on U.S. foreign policy and na-
tional security goals against targeted foreign countries, terrorists,
so forth. And between 2001 and 2004, Cuban buyers paid in almost
$1 billion for U.S. agriculture products while the goods were in
transit or in the Cuban ports before the title was transferred to the
buyers. In last November, as we are all aware, OFAC decided that
the payment methods used for the past 3 years were no longer con-
sistent with the 2000 Export Enhancement Act. It now wants to re-
quire that U.S. exporters receive payment from Cuba before the
ships carrying U.S. commodities leave for Cuba. OFAC says that
for 3 years before, it was unaware of how the sales were trans-
acted.

Now, I find it troubling that according to a letter from the Dep-
uty Secretary of the Treasury dated May 17, 2004, that it was de-
voting more of its manpower to Cuba issues than it was to al Qaida
and affiliated groups. But in spite of that, he has said that they
have no knowledge of an ongoing practice that affected almost $1
billion of agriculture sales. So I think some of the questions we
need answered are what enforcement measures are in place? Are
there adequate resources devoted to enforcement? What percent of
OFAC’s manpower is devoted to Cuba versus investigating other
terrorist financing issues, and related questions.

As I understand it, there are approximately $250 million in open
contracts with U.S. exporters for purchase of agriculture commod-
ities at the present time, and for any of these contracts under
which shipment can not be completed and payment received by
March 24, the OFAC clarification would unilaterally void the con-
tracts by prohibiting the payment terms agreed to by the buyer and
the seller of these contracts.

If this is the way that the administration plans to handle market
opportunities, what could we possibly expect to gain from new
trade agreements like CAFTA? Even if we are able to re-negotiate
terms with the letter of credit, as has been suggested, how does
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this new policy further U.S. objectives in Cuba? If Cuba is success-
ful in establishing itself as a credit-worthy nation, it just seems to
me that it undermines our effort to tighten the screws on Castro.

At a minimum, this new rule will prevent U.S. exporters from
honoring their contractual commitments. They will suffer losses as-
sociated with the broken contracts, and it will brand the USA once
again as an unreliable supplier of agriculture exports. How is this
policy consistent with our arguments to Japan that its food security
does not depend on protecting its own agriculture production?
Given this behavior, is it surprising that China is seeking out alter-
native sources in South America to meet its growing population
food needs?

As always in these things, the biggest losers are the U.S. farmers
that lose sales, suffer lower prices, and have their reputations tar-
nished around the world. So I look forward to having an oppor-
tunity to have a discussion and have some of these questions an-
swered.

And again, I want to thank you for holding this very timely hear-
ing.

The CHAIRMAN. And at this time, we will advise all Members
that their opening statements will be made a part of the record.

[The prepared statements of Members follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. TERRY EVERETT, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS
FROM THE STATE OF ALABAMA

First, I would like to thank the chairman for holding this hearing on an issue that
is of much importance to my district and the entire State of Alabama.

Agriculture is the largest industry in Alabama, and since 2001, agricultural trade
with Cuba is conservatively estimated to have had a $100 million impact on the
State’s economy. Alabama has become a major supplier of poultry and lumber prod-
ucts as well as grains, soybeans, cotton, and some value-added products.

In December, a delegation of Alabamians traveled to Cuba where they signed $18
million in new contracts for cash sales of agricultural, food, and forest products to
Cuba, which is estimated to have an additional economic impact of $60 million to
the State.

However, as a result of the recent rule issued by the Department of Treasury’s
Office of Foreign Asset Control, the new interpretation of ‘‘cash payment in ad-
vance’’ could endanger these contracts when this rule goes into effect on March 24.
Our producers and businesses should be allowed an extended time period in which
to comply with this new ruling so that these existing contracts are not declared void
or have to be renegotiated to the detriment of our exporters. If this were to occur,
Cuba would gladly seek agricultural goods from other nations such as Canada,
France, China, and Brazil.

In addition, since Cuba may perceive the new interpretation of ‘‘payment of cash
in advance’’ as posing a higher level of risk, it is possible that both the exporters
and Cuba will turn toward using letters of credit. However, in Alabama where there
are many small exporters, the letters of credit could mean higher transaction costs
that could hinder their involvement with Cuba and other Caribbean nations.

Again, I would like to thank Chairman Goodlatte for holding this hearing to dis-
cuss this important issue. I look forward to working with the committee to remedy
the problems that I have raised here today.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HON. MIKE ROGERS, A REPRESENTATIVE IN CONGRESS
FROM THE STATE OF ALABAMA

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for holding this hearing this morning. I am
deeply concerned with the Department of the Treasury’s Office of Foreign Asset
Control’s arbitrary transition period of March 24, 2005 for exporters to come into
compliance with this new interpretation of the rule. It seems to me that when
OFAC reinterprets rules that alter our competitiveness, they should seriously con-
sider all unintended consequences of their actions.

VerDate 11-SEP-98 11:05 Jun 01, 2005 Jkt 021219 PO 00000 Frm 00009 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 F:\DOCS\109-4 HAGRI PsN: HAGRI



7

Cuba’s export market has become increasingly valuable to producers in Alabama.
Maximizing agricultural exports should be our objective, not minimizing our ability
to provide necessary food to the Cuban people. IF we disrupt the orderly flow of
goods now, it could create serious long-term problems for us as Cuba would turn
to other countries to supply agricultural products that wee until now have been sup-
plying. My question to you Director Werner is: what was the rational for providing
such a small window for compliance and will you give our producers more time to
adjust to this new interpretation?

The CHAIRMAN. I would now like to invite our first panel to the
table.

Mr. Robert Werner, who is the Director of the Office of Foreign
Assets Control with the Department of Treasury here in Washing-
ton. Mr. Werner, welcome. Your full written statement will be
made a part of the record, and we will be pleased to hear your tes-
timony at this time.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT WERNER, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF
FOREIGN ASSETS CONTROL, DEPARTMENT OF THE TREASURY

Mr. WERNER. Thank you. Good morning, Mr. Chairman, Ranking
Member Peterson, and members of the committee. I am pleased to
have been invited here today to discuss the issue of payments for
United States agricultural exports to Cuba.

As you know, the Department of Treasury’s Office of Foreign As-
sets Control, or OFAC, is responsible for administering and enforc-
ing economic embargos and sanction programs, including the em-
bargo against Cuba. In performing its mission, OFAC relies prin-
cipally on delegations of authority made pursuant to the Presi-
dent’s broad powers under the Trading with the Enemy Act and
the International Emergency Economic Powers Act. These statutes
authorize the President to prohibit or regulate commercial or finan-
cial transactions involving specific foreign countries, entities, or in-
dividuals.

OFAC exercises an array of responsibilities in administering and
enforcing numerous economic sanctions and embargo programs.
These include rulemaking, licensing, compliance oriented outreach
and education, civil penalties, referrals for criminal enforcement ac-
tions, blocking of assets in the United States in which foreign
states or persons have an interest, and required recordkeeping and
reporting. We also conduct investigations and analysis in prepara-
tion for designations and drafting or implementation of new sanc-
tions programs.

Most relevant to today’s hearing, however, is Congress’s enact-
ment of the Trade Sanctions Reform and Export Enhancement Act
of 2000, or TSREEA. Among other things, this legislation directed
the adjustment of restrictions of the export of agricultural products
to targeted countries. The Cuban assets control regulations prior to
the passage of TSREEA already provided a general license for
transactions, including payments, incidents to exportations that
were licensed or otherwise authorized by the Commerce Depart-
ment. This meant that an exporter who had received a commerce
license to export goods to Cuba did not need to seek further author-
ization from OFAC. This provision was amended, however, in order
to implement the financing restrictions contained in TSREEA.
OFAC also amended and clarified that re-exports of U.S. origin
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items by persons subject to U.S. jurisdiction were also covered by
the general license.

Finally, the amendment provided that specific licenses would be
issued for travel engaged in for the purpose of arranging licensed
sales. Mirroring the language in the statute, OFAC’s 2001 amend-
ment provides that licensed agricultural sales are authorized, as
long as they are financed by payment of cash in advance, or
through financing by a third-country financial institution. With re-
spect to third-country financing, the regulation permits U.S. finan-
cial institutions to confirm or advise such financing. The term ‘‘pay-
ment of cash in advance’’ is not defined in either TSREEA or its
legislative history. Similarly, OFAC’s regulations do not contain a
separate definition of this term. However, OFAC’s research indi-
cates that the commonly understood meaning of the term in the
international trade finance community is that full payment for the
goods is received by the exporter before the goods are shipped.

In 2004, OFAC’s compliance division began receiving specific in-
quiries from U.S. financial institutions, seeking guidance on the
question of whether or not the shipment of goods prior to receipt
of payment by U.S. exporters was permitted under the financing
provision. While OFAC is not certain what triggered the inquiries,
we believe it may have been an article published in July, concern-
ing agricultural trade with Cuba and methods of payment. OFAC
compliance actually referred two of these cases to OFAC’s enforce-
ment division for an investigation, and notified senior OFAC man-
agement about the issue. OFAC began extensive consultations
within Treasury and with other administration offices on the inter-
pretation of ‘‘payment of cash in advance.’’ In order to mitigate any
disruption of licensed agricultural exports to Cuba, OFAC adopted
a temporary policy of issuing specific licenses permitting cash pay-
ment against documents to exporters whose transactions occurred
while guidance was pending. OFAC created this temporary policy
to ensure that U.S. exporters received payment for goods already
shipped to Cuba, and the Cuban people did not see a disruption in
agricultural shipments to the island.

On February 22, 2005, following the completion of the inter-
agency consultations, OFAC announced a clarification of the term
‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ that conforms the common under-
standing of the term in international trade finance. Specifically,
OFAC confirmed that payment of cash in advance with regard to
commerce licensed shipments to Cuba means payment of cash prior
to shipment of goods. This clarification of ‘‘payment of cash in ad-
vance’’ had no effect on payments financed through letters of credit,
which have always been permitted under TSREEA. The final rule
on this payment policy went into effect on the day it was an-
nounced. In order to provide a transition period, the language in
the final rule provides a 30-day window, or to March 24, 2005, for
exporters to engage in transactions under financing terms resem-
bling cash against documents. However, it requires that payment
for such transactions be completed within the 30-day period. Ex-
porters will continue to obtain authorization needed to obtain au-
thorization from commerce to ship the goods.

After the 30-day cash against documents financing period ends,
any transactions under financing terms resembling cash against
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documents will be prohibited. To the extent an exporter has an ex-
isting contract that requires cash against documents, financing
transactions to occur after the 30-day period, the payment terms of
that contract will need to be re-negotiated to allow for cash in ad-
vance of shipment, or a letter of credit issued by a third-country
bank. It is consistent with the President’s authority and with
OFAC’s past practice in other sanctions programs to provide for a
limited grace period for export transactions under preexisting con-
tracts.

Thank you for the opportunity to address the committee on this
important topic.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Werner appears at the conclu-
sion of the hearing.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Werner.
Your regulations say that U.S. financial institutions requested

guidance from the Treasury regarding the term ‘‘payment of cash
in advance.’’ Can you tell us who raised this issue, and when?

Mr. WERNER. The issue was raised sometime in the summer of
2004 by several banks that were processing payments for export-
ers. And the question they raised was whether, in fact, cash in ad-
vance meant cash in advance of shipment, or permitted some sort
of cash against documents or transfer of title. Again, we are unsure
exactly of what stimulated the inquiry, but we think it may have
been related to publicity at that time.

The CHAIRMAN. Can you tell us or provide us with a list of the
banks that made that request?

Mr. WERNER. I don’t have a list of that with me, and Mr. Chair-
man, I am sure that we can provide this committee in the appro-
priate forum a list of those names.

The CHAIRMAN. If you would do that, we would appreciate that.
What was the response from the Treasury to the persons that

raised the issue?
Mr. WERNER. Our compliance folks, many of them are former

bankers, and their response was we think cash in advance, as that
term is ordinarily understood, means cash in advance of shipment,
but we will check and confirm. It became clear very quickly, given
the acceleration and cause that there was more than an isolated
problem out there; that there was some sort of systemic problem.
And at that point, we began a more extensive discussion within
Treasury about it.

The CHAIRMAN. And why did this definition issue arise 3 years
after agricultural exports to Cuba had begun?

Mr. WERNER. Your question is a good one, and a fair one, sir.
One of the problems here is that the agricultural exports were

taking place under a general license under the OFAC regulations,
which as distinguished from when OFAC grants specific licenses,
there was no reporting requirement. So the individual transactions
were not being monitored. So unless we received an interdiction no-
tice or question from a bank or a self-disclosure from an exporter
or some other source of information, it was very difficult to detect
that the financing mechanism was different from what we had an-
ticipated.

The CHAIRMAN. As you know and as Mr. Peterson mentioned in
his remarks, there were a number of agricultural contracts in force
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as of February 22, 2005, which may have to be re-negotiated. Sev-
eral agricultural organizations wrote to you asking for relief re-
garding those contracts, citing significant cost to U.S. agriculture.

While you may not have fully reviewed this petition, can you tell
me if OFAC has granted relief in similar situations, allowing for
contracts in force prior to any regulations to be fulfilled?

Mr. WERNER. I haven’t had an opportunity to review the petition.
I was handed a copy of it this morning and we will review it care-
fully.

What I can tell you is that the way that agricultural contracts
have been handled in the past has varied, depending on the sanc-
tions program. And there are programs in which there was no con-
tract sanctity granted to agricultural contracts. There are programs
where there was a very short period, and there were programs
where there were longer periods. There is no definite rule with re-
spect to any particular program.

The CHAIRMAN. So you do have some latitude here?
Mr. WERNER. There is always flexibility in revisiting licensing

policies.
The CHAIRMAN. We would ask that you keep the committee in-

formed of the evaluation of this petition by OFAC and any conclu-
sions that you reach on it.

Mr. WERNER. We would be glad to do that. What I can tell you,
though, is that the 30-day period was arrived at after a lot of very
serious consideration. And while I can’t prejudge the petition, it
would surprise me if it raised issues that we were completely un-
aware of.

The CHAIRMAN. Is there any way that the letters of credit that
everybody is discussing now, as they are contemplated in your
OFAC regulations, could be considered to violate the OFAC regula-
tions on exporting agricultural products to Cuba?

Mr. WERNER. If I understand the question, the letter of credit op-
tion has always been an option, and provided a standard commer-
cial letter of credit is used, it is a viable mechanism for financing
contracts.

When I met with a group of exporters and trade groups following
the imposition of our clarification, the issue was raised as to
whether the cash against documents alternative could fit within
the letter of credit option. And if that is the question, I don’t think
that it can.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Werner. I now recognize the gen-
tleman from Minnesota, Mr. Peterson.

Mr. PETERSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
In the explanation section of the Federal Register, you stated

that the clarification of the payment in advance conforms to com-
mon understanding of the term in international trade finance.
However, I have become aware of a CRS legal analysis of four tra-
ditional methods of payment of goods in the international trans-
actions that is looking how they normally work in the regular
course of things, concluding that it is difficult to find—and I quote,
‘‘Difficult to find legal support for an interpretation of payment of
cash in advance that requires payment to be received prior to ship-
ment.’’ This review also found that international trade and finance
community customarily places the emphasis on the transfer of legal
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control, rather than on the date of shipment in these transactions.
Stated another way the CRS memorandum declared that ‘‘It ap-
pears that a seller can ship goods without relinquishing legal con-
trol of them, and therefore, payment can still be required in ad-
vance of the transfer of legal control.’’ And furthermore, they said
that ‘‘Interpreting the statute to require payment of cash in ad-
vance of legal control appears to enable both the seller and the
buyer to take full advantage of the available payment options with-
out violating the TSREEA.’’

So I would like you to elaborate on how OFAC’s clarification of
this term conforms to the common understanding of the term in
international trade finance, how that stands up, given that we are
being told by a CRS legal analysis that, in their words, ‘‘it is dif-
ficult to find legal support for an interpretation of payment of cash
in advance that requires payment to be received prior to shipment.’’
And is it OFAC’s intent to make it more difficult for U.S. exporters
to sell food products to Cuba as part of the policy to keep the heat
on Castro, or just what is going on here? You have legal analysis
that disputes what we are being told by CRS?

Mr. WERNER. Sir, I think your question is two parts. I will an-
swer the CRS question first.

I think what they were emphasizing is the fact that it is difficult
to find a legal definition of the term ‘‘cash in advance.’’ But I think
that that is a different issue from whether the term itself has a
common understanding in the international trade finance commu-
nity. And I think with respect to the latter, it clearly does have a
common understanding and in fact, for the most part, exporters
were very careful not to even use the term ‘‘cash in advance’’ with
us when they described to us what they were doing. And we spent
considerable resources trying to determine the best plain meaning
of that term, and found a number of references to it on Government
websites and elsewhere, where the term ‘‘cash in advance’’ was
clearly defined to include payment before shipment.

With respect to your second question, in terms of what OFAC is
trying to do, I would respectfully submit that we are trying to do
what we are obligated to do, which is to administer and enforce the
sanctions programs. And so what we did was to do our best to in-
terpret the meaning of both the statute and the regulation.

Mr. PETERSON. Well, with all due respect, what I am reading
here is that they don’t agree. They say the common understanding
is not what you say.

Are you applying the same standards to Iran and Sudan?
Mr. WERNER. Iran and Sudan both have cash in advance financ-

ing restrictions in their regulations. Those two programs, though,
differ from Cuba in that in addition to cash in advance and letters
of credit, they also provide for an open account option, which is a
third credit financing option that is not permitted in the Cuba pro-
grams.

Mr. PETERSON. They have to be paid before anything leaves the
port when it goes to Iran and Sudan?

Mr. WERNER. It would depend which option under the financing
they use. If they use cash in advance, yes. If they use the open ac-
count financing option, that gives them much more flexibility.
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Mr. PETERSON. So then the open account option does not apply
to Cuba?

Mr. WERNER. That is correct.
Mr. PETERSON. And why is that?
Mr. WERNER. It is not included as an option either within the

TSREEA statutory provision, or the regulations.
Mr. PETERSON. But it is included in the——
Mr. WERNER. It is included in the Sudan and Iran programs, yes.
Mr. PETERSON. And so when the Cuba situation was passed, that

was left out? Is that what happened, or——
Mr. WERNER. That is correct. The TSREEA section 908 which im-

posed the financing mechanisms did not include an open account
option.

Mr. PETERSON. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from Kansas, Mr. Moran, is recognized for 5 min-

utes.
Mr. MORAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much.
I would again call to the committee’s attention H.R. 719, which

has been introduced by myself and many other Members of Con-
gress would clarify Congress’s intent to legally sell agricultural
goods as authorized by TSREEA by defining cash payments in ad-
vance as receipt of payment before transfer of title, and release of
physical control of goods to the sellers.

Mr. Werner, you indicated that—I think that is the issue, at
least from an agricultural perspective, with your most recent rules
is how we define payment in advance. That is really what is at
issue here, and prior to your most recent conclusion, those pay-
ments were occurring prior to the delivery of the goods. Now the
requirement will be that the payments are made in advance of the
shipment leaving the United States. Is that an accurate summary
from a common understanding of what is going on?

Mr. WERNER. That is my understanding with respect to the cash
in advance option.

Mr. MORAN. I was very interested in asking you about why this
issue arose, and I think your testimony so far has been that a num-
ber of banks, a couple of banks raised this issue and that caused
OFAC to research the law and then try to reach a conclusion. Is
that what precipitated this change?

Mr. WERNER. Yes, it is, sir.
Mr. MORAN. Anything besides that?
Mr. WERNER. Sir, I became the director of OFAC in October

2004, and this was one of the first issues I was presented with.
Mr. MORAN. When you say presented with, presented by?
Mr. WERNER. By my staff.
Mr. MORAN. By your staff. And then you testified in your state-

ment that in reaching a conclusion how to proceed, what conclusion
should be reached, you consulted with Treasury and other adminis-
tration offices?

Mr. WERNER. Yes, sir.
Mr. MORAN. Who would you consult with?
Mr. WERNER. We consulted with a variety of departments, in-

cluding the departments we always rely on in these programs, such
as the State Department, but obviously in this case, we also con-
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sulted with the Agriculture Department, given the agricultural na-
ture of the issue.

Mr. MORAN. Is this a clear cut decision? I mean, is there ques-
tions within OFAC as to the right conclusion, or in evaluating the
law, this is clearly the answer?

Mr. WERNER. In performing the statutory construction on the
term and in evaluating our regs, this is the clearest interpretation.

Mr. MORAN. Outside of seeking legal advice as to the definition
of payment in advance, what other advice did you receive? Is this
strictly a legal question, or are there other considerations?

Mr. WERNER. For the purposes of OFAC, while we engaged in the
due diligence of trying to understand how this had actually been
financed, what the real practice had been, what the impact would
be on exporters and shippers, for us, this was really a matter of
construing the term in giving it the plain meaning that was the
best plain meaning based on the research we did.

Mr. MORAN. And so there are no other considerations, other than
the legal definition of this phrase?

Mr. WERNER. For the purposes of OFAC, this interpretation is
clearly consistent with the administration’s policy. But from my
perspective, this was done pursuant to my office’s obligation to ad-
minister and enforce this program.

Mr. MORAN. For purposes of OFAC, is there somebody else out
there who has purposes besides OFAC in this definition?

Mr. WERNER. No, I think, sir, what I would acknowledge is that
we believe that the interpretation and implementation of this regu-
lation and clarification is also consistent with the purposes of the
embargo and the administration’s position on the embargo.

Mr. MORAN. And that position on the embargo is defined who
within the administration? Who would you consult to determine
what the administration’s policy is in regard to trade with Cuba?

Mr. WERNER. I think it really wouldn’t be appropriate for me to
get into the deliberative nature of those issues.

What I can tell you is that my role is as the administer enforcer
of this program, and I can tell you what I did to arrive at my con-
struction of the term, which is to look very carefully to the legisla-
tive history, to research any possible legal definitions of the term,
to review very carefully websites and trade journals regarding the
common understood meaning of the term.

Mr. MORAN. Did you consult with the Secretary of the Treasury?
Mr. WERNER. I did consult within the Treasury Department ex-

tensively, yes.
Mr. MORAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from Pennsylvania, Mr. Holden, is recognized.
Mr. HOLDEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Werner, can you tell us specifically what sources you relied

on in your research, and why the research you cite in the final rule
and your testimony is not discussed in that rule? I mean, we are
sort of dancing around it here. I just wondered if you could tell us
specifically about your sources.

Mr. WERNER. I can tell you some of the sources. There is a USDA
website that we looked at, which talks about other methods of pay-
ment and it talks about open accounts, partial payments in ad-
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vance, cash in advance, and it says with respect to cash in advance
‘‘The foreign buyer pays the exporter prior to shipment. This meth-
od is used when the foreign buyer is certain that the exporter will
ship as ordered. It is also commonly used for small shipments of
stock, embryos, and other things.’’ In addition, we found a defini-
tion of the term on the Maritime Administration’s website, which
also defined cash in advance as ‘‘a method of payment for goods in
which the buyer pays the seller in advance of the shipment of the
goods—’’

Mr. HOLDEN. So Mr. Werner, you relied on websites and didn’t
have any one-on-one conversations, discussions, meetings?

Mr. WERNER. Well, we did meet extensively with people within
the administration who are knowledgeable about these issues. We
also——

Mr. HOLDEN. From USDA?
Mr. WERNER. Yes, we did. We also found on the website of the

Small Business Administration a similar definition.
Mr. HOLDEN. Could you tell us who you met with at USDA?
Mr. WERNER. I really think that the focus has to be on what I

did as the administer and the enforcer of this provision, and we
met with a variety of officials within the USDA. I really think I
can’t go into a list of——

Mr. HOLDEN. Well, this committee is charged with oversight, and
I think we would like to talk to the people at USDA that consulted
with you. So if you could supply us their names, I think we would
like to talk with them.

A current law allows the U.S. Government to seize Cuban assets
on American soil. If Cuba purchases U.S. agriculture goods before
they leave the U.S. port, Cuba could risk product seizure. What are
your views on this possibility?

Mr. WERNER. I am not sure what the concern is. If the concern
is with respect to TWEA, which permits seizure of goods for terror-
ism related assets for victims of terrorism, TWEA actually in sec-
tion 201(d)(2) carves out an exception for agricultural—well, for
goods required to be licensed. And in this case, because TSREEA
requires the licensing of these goods and they are licensed, they
would not fall within the parameters or the scope of the TWEA pro-
vision. So I don’t understand what the legal risk is in that situa-
tion.

Mr. HOLDEN. Well, maybe I don’t understand the law. But cur-
rent law is that any Cuban assets can be seized, correct?

Mr. WERNER. I don’t think that that is necessarily correct.
Mr. HOLDEN. Well, I could be wrong, but that is my understand-

ing.
Mr. WERNER. There is a distinction between the vesting author-

ity of the U.S. Government with respect to Cuban assets and the
actual provisions that govern third parties’ abilities to attach sov-
ereign assets.

Mr. HOLDEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from Alabama, Mr. Bonner, is recognized for 5

minutes.
Mr. BONNER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

VerDate 11-SEP-98 11:05 Jun 01, 2005 Jkt 021219 PO 00000 Frm 00017 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 F:\DOCS\109-4 HAGRI PsN: HAGRI



15

Mr. Werner, 31⁄2 years ago when interim rules became effective
allowing agricultural exports to Cuba, many producers, especially
those in my home State of Alabama in my congressional district be-
came excited at the prospect of being able to export their product
to a new market. Since 2001, in Alabama alone, Cuban trade has
contributed to roughly $100 million impact in our State’s economy.
And I have no doubt that we are not the only State to have seen
similar, if not greater, statistics.

According to the congressional Research Service, U.S. agriculture
exports to Cuban market ranked 138th for our country and totaled
4.6 million in 2001. In 2004, the Cuban export market ranked 27th
for the United States, and totaled $380 million. While I know that
put into context, last year’s agricultural exports to Cuba represent
less than 1 percent of U.S. farm products exports worldwide, I still
feel this is an important market that our farming community needs
to pursue.

So my question first is why is it, if you could explain, that OFAC
and the Department of Treasury decided to clarify the meaning of
payment of cash in advance to mean payment before the shipment,
when the previous method of payment, at least to my constituents
in Alabama and to our agricultural officials throughout the South-
east, told us that it worked very sufficient under the old plan?

Mr. WERNER. Sir, the reason we clarified it in that manner is
that our obligation was to implement the law as written in the way
that we thought most—that was clearest. And based on our re-
search and understanding of the term, we felt that the best con-
struction of that term was cash in advance means cash prior to
shipment.

Mr. BONNER. Do you believe, or is it your office’s position that
this new ruling will eventually lead Cuba to not trade at all with
U.S. agriculture exporters?

Mr. WERNER. This is purely based on the press reports I have
read. It sounds to me as though trade with Cuba will be able to
continue in agricultural context, particularly with the alternative
option of letters of credit available.

Mr. BONNER. Mr. Werner, are you aware of what the trade deficit
is?

Mr. WERNER. Yes, sir.
Mr. BONNER. $665 billion. It is an all-time high. We have got

farmers in my State, that because of these new rules, they are
being told that they can no longer trade. And it sounds like in an-
swering Mr. Peterson’s question, there is more flexibility in trading
with Iran than there is with Cuba, based on your answer.

Mr. WERNER. That is correct. There is more flexibility in financ-
ing terms for Iran than there are for Cuba.

Mr. BONNER. I know you are from the Treasury Department and
not the State Department, but would you venture a guess which is
the greater threat to international security right now? Iran or
Cuba?

Mr. WERNER. Sir, I hope you will forgive me if I don’t venture
a guess.

Mr. BONNER. It seems to me that in the administration’s flexibil-
ity with Iran and Sudan that there was some objectivity in terms
of making that decision with regard to the open account.
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Would you venture a guess in terms of what the administration’s
position would be if Congress provided the open account provision
for Cuba? Would that be something that the Treasury Department
and the administration would support or oppose, based on this de-
cision?

Mr. WERNER. What I can tell you, sir, is if Congress enacts and
the President signs a provision of law that permits open accounts,
OFAC will administer and enforce that provision as we do in the
other country’s programs.

Mr. BONNER. Just briefly, in the remaining time I have got, can
you tell me what other countries, in addition to Cuba, that we re-
quire this rigid enforcement of payment of cash in advance around
the world?

Mr. WERNER. At this point, Cuba, I believe, is the most restricted
in the financing mechanisms.

Mr. BONNER. And a final question. Are you aware of any other
countries, our friends in Canada, France, China, Brazil, Japan, any
other countries, some of which are freedom-loving countries like we
are, that are putting these types of restrictions on their trade with
Cuba?

Mr. WERNER. I am not aware of that.
Mr. BONNER. Thank you very much. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from North Carolina, Mr. Etheridge, recognized

for 5 minutes.
Mr. ETHERIDGE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank you,

again, for this hearing. I think the questions have indicated, Mr.
Werner, there is not a lot of happy campers on this side of the mic
as it relates to trade for our farmers and for our country.

Let me follow, again, so I can understand your answer to the last
question, because my friend, Congressman Moran, has introduced
legislation that would, among other things, correct this problem
and clarify the definition of ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ to deal
with the transfer of title and control of goods instead of the ship-
ping date.

I hope I understood you correct, so let me ask the question again
so I make sure I understand what the interpretation would be, not
your answer, but what your interpretation would be, should Con-
gress pursue that and pass it. Would the position of your depart-
ment and the administration be if we returned it to the previous
definition, would it be your interpretation and the administration’s
that we then would ship goods as had been previously shipped?

Mr. WERNER. I am familiar with the proposed legislation, and if
the language in that legislation were enacted, then yes, that would
clearly permit cash against document sort of financing mechanism.

Mr. ETHERIDGE. I thank you, because that is a policy statement,
I think, that the committee had thought they had done before.

One other question, and it pursues a bit my friend from Alabama
just raised, but it is in a little different context. And I recognize
that you are in Treasury, and not in the State Department, but you
are not totally immune to the issues that we are dealing with as
it relates to the international consequences as well as the financial.
Can you share with this committee how requiring the seller to re-
ceive payment before a shipment—before a ship can sail with its
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loaded cargo from a U.S. port places more of a burden or imposes
an additional cost on the Cuban Government and helps advance
U.S. foreign policy objectives?

Mr. WERNER. Well, one of the things that became clear to me
after we came out with a clarification of cash in advance is based
on many of the questions we received from exporters and banks is
that the letter of credit option may either not have been fully un-
derstood or fully investigated, and based on what I have read and
heard, it seems to me that that option is a very viable option for
agricultural exports to Cuba.

Mr. ETHERIDGE. I am not sure I got an answer to my question.
Would you like me to restate the question?

Mr. WERNER. Yes, please.
Mr. ETHERIDGE. My question was do you think the change in

payments and the position we took has imposed an additional cost
on the Cuban Government, and how will it advance our U.S. for-
eign policy objectives?

Mr. WERNER. I don’t know if it imposes a further cost on the
Cuban Government, because it may depend how agricultural trans-
actions are negotiated between buyer and seller in the future. But
what I do know and what my focus was, is that it implements, in
our view, the language in the statute and the regulations.

Mr. ETHERIDGE. Any comment on U.S. foreign policy objectives?
Mr. WERNER. I believe that it is consistent with U.S. foreign pol-

icy objectives, the current interpretation.
Mr. ETHERIDGE. So the only person that gets an imposition are

the American farmers and sellers?
Mr. WERNER. Again, I don’t know how exporters will end up re-

negotiating and negotiating their financing mechanisms.
Mr. PETERSON. Would the gentleman yield?
Mr. ETHERIDGE. Yes.
Mr. PETERSON. Just to follow up, what does this cost, if you buy

a letter of credit as opposed to what you are doing? Can you tell
us how much that is?

Mr. WERNER. I can’t tell you, because I think it may even vary
among financial institutions and customers. What I do know is that
every financing mechanism has its pluses and minuses. For exam-
ple, the cash against documents mechanism that was being used
resulted in demurrage charges as ships set off the coast of Cuba.
Now, my understanding is various exporters negotiated those costs
to shift them in one way or another, but again, it all depends on
the particular nature of the contractual relationship.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Werner, thank you. We have a vote pending
on the floor, and that is going to be followed by a motion to recom-
mit, and then a vote on that and final passage. My intention is to
come back here during motion to recommit so I will entertain some
more questions.

Right now, based on who is in the room, Mr. Conaway is next,
and then Ms. Herseth. However, we will continue this as time per-
mits, and the committee will stand in recess.

[Recess.]
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will reconvene.
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Mr. Werner, I apologize for holding you so long, but I didn’t get
any takers on coming back in the interim. So we will now turn to
the gentleman from Texas, Mr. Conaway, for his questions.

Mr. CONAWAY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. Werner, help me understand the rationale between not hav-

ing open accounts for trade with Cuba versus having open accounts
to trade with other countries. Is there some historical precedent?
I mean, that had to have been a conscious decision that somebody
made at the time that trade was resumed to not have open ac-
counts. What are the risks to American exporters, or just exactly
why is it that we don’t allow the traders to take the credits risks
of not getting paid by Cuba if they want to send their goods over
there?

Mr. WERNER. Yes, sir. That distinction is actually based on the
language of TSREEA itself. In section 908(b), TSREEA provides for
specific financing restrictions with respect to Cuba, and permits
only cash in advance or third country financing letters of credit.

Mr. CONAWAY. OK. I understand that is the mechanics. Could
you help me understand the rationale that was used to develop
that decision?

Mr. WERNER. That was a congressional enactment, sir.
Mr. CONAWAY. OK. So they could be cured in your mind, if we

changed the law?
Mr. WERNER. Yes, sir.
Mr. CONAWAY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I don’t have any other

questions.
The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentleman.
The gentleman from Minnesota, Mr. Gutknecht, is recognized.
Mr. GUTKNECHT. Mr. Chairman, I have no questions.
Mr. CHAIRMAN. All right. Well, Mr. Werner, you are off the hook.
Mr. WERNER. Thank you very much, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Before you go, let me just say, obviously this

committee is very united in our concerns about the decision that
has been made regarding the definition of payment in advance. We
hope that you will review this, both from the standpoint of the com-
panies that have contractual obligations that are before them right
now that were made prior to the issuance of the ruling, and in ad-
dition to the long-term problem that we have here. This is not a
matter of people on this committee not being in support of the ad-
ministration’s position with regard to Cuba and wanting to restore
democracy to that nation after 40 years of totalitarian rule. It is
a matter of this committee not wanting to see American agriculture
needlessly restrained from having the opportunity to sell, for cash,
taking basically American dollars in payment for something that
are needed by the people of Cuba. I hope you will convey back to
those in the administration that this is a very serious concern that
we will continue to seek ways to address. And we would like to see
the administration be a partner with us in solving this problem for
American agriculture, which is very anxious to increase our ex-
ports, something we badly need to do.

Mr. WERNER. I will convey your views and I thank you for the
invitation today, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Moran would like to add a word.
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Mr. MORAN. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much for those senti-
ments, and I agree.

If I could ask the witness just one more question. If I understand
your testimony—let me add something to it. Is it true that OFAC
would have the flexibility to reach a different decision than the one
you reached, but based upon precedent and international under-
standing of that phrase, you believe you reached the best decision?

Mr. WERNER. Yes, sir.
Mr. MORAN. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. I thank you. If you would provide written an-

swers to any questions that were offered by members of the com-
mittee that you were unable to answer today or we will hold the
record open for any other questions we might receive, as well.

Mr. WERNER. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, sir.
We would now like to invite our second panel to the table. Mr.

Robert Wright, executive vice president of sales and marketing
with Pilgrim’s Pride Corporation of Dallas, TX; Mr. Dennis
DeLaughter, who is a rice producer with Progressive Farm Man-
agement of Edna, TX; Mr. Richard Lewis, chief operating officer
with DairyAmerica of Fresno, CA; and Mr. Charles Kruse, presi-
dent of the Missouri Farm Bureau of Dexter, MO.

The Chair would advise all of the members of the panel that
their full written statement will be made a part of the record. We
ask you limit your comments to 5 minutes, and we will start with
Mr. Wright. Welcome.

I might note that we are very pleased to see a representative of
Pilgrim’s Pride here. You have significant operations in my district
in the Shenandoah Valley in Virginia and we are pleased to hear
your testimony.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT WRIGHT, EXECUTIVE VICE PRESI-
DENT, SALES AND MARKETING, PILGRIM’S PRIDE CORPORA-
TION, PITTSBURG, TX

Mr. WRIGHT. Yes, we do. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
Good morning, for the opportunity to present the views and the

recommendations of the National Chicken Council and the Na-
tional Turkey Federation regarding the very important issue of
U.S. agricultural trade with Cuba, especially with respect to poul-
try.

Congressman Peterson and committee members, we appreciate
the strong and vital interest you have shown with respect to the
issue at today’s hearing.

My name is Bob Wright. I am executive vice president of sales
and marketing for Pilgrim’s Pride Corporation. My company has
poultry and egg operation in the States of Virginia, Texas, Pennsyl-
vania, Alabama, Arkansas, Georgia, Kentucky, Louisiana, North
Carolina, Tennessee, West Virginia, Arizona, California, Iowa, Mis-
sissippi, Utah, and Wisconsin. More than 5,000 dedicated family
farmers work hard each day, help us to produce our chicken, tur-
key, and eggs, and serve our customers here at home, and abroad.
Pilgrim’s Pride is a publicly traded company, and trades under the
symbol ‘‘PPC.’’
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Although the major enterprise of Pilgrim’s Pride is our young
chicken broiler meat, our turkey and egg operations contribute sig-
nificantly to our company’s success. Over the past 15 years, it has
become more and more critical that my company, like most major
poultry companies, export significant share of our production, espe-
cially chicken leg quarters. Market analysts have calculated that at
least 40 percent of the chicken leg quarters produced must be ex-
ported if the industry is to have a reasonable opportunity to make
a fair return on our investment. To achieve 40 percent, each and
every export market must be fully serviced. U.S. consumers over-
whelmingly prefer chicken and turkey breast meat, compared to
the back half of the bird, so exporting leg quarters is critical to bal-
ancing supply and demand.

In a short period of time, Cuba has become the seventh largest
export market for poultry exports. Since December, we have sold
for cash over 200,000 metric tons of poultry, valued at over $127
million, as well as over $2.7 million worth of eggs. At the same
time, it is important to note that turkey products being exported
to Cuba are especially important for the turkey companies engaged
in export business. So you can appreciate our dismay at the Feb-
ruary 22 when OFAC and the Department of Treasury announced
its reinterpretation of certain rules governing U.S. agricultural ex-
ports to Cuba. Such a reinterpretation by OFAC was not necessary.
When trade began in 2001, exporters, just as other U.S. agricul-
tural exporters, have followed the rules and regulations that were
developed to implement the Export Enhancement Act. U.S. poultry
exports believe they have been following both the intent of Con-
gress and the spirit of the Act by receiving payment prior to trans-
ferring title. Payment of cash in advance of the product is clearly
what Congress intended. But under the recent reinterpretation,
that arrangement, which has functioned well, is not an option.

Exports of poultry, like other farm products to Cuba, are now in
jeopardy of being lost. Putting these exports at risk was not nec-
essary. Over the years, the NCC and the NTF and I have person-
ally applauded the Government, which has publicly stated on occa-
sion after occasion that the United States will be a reliable supplier
of the world’s food needs, and that unilateral Government actions
that abrogate contracts for export will not happen. Surely, OFAC
could have opted to allow existing contracts for exports to Cuba to
be valid. I hope that someone can explain how setting this unfortu-
nate precedent is in the national interest to the United States.

OFAC does continue to permit exports with the use of letters of
credit through third countries. It remains to be seen whether this
option is actually viable for poultry exports.

Since it is critically important that U.S. poultry exports to Cuba
not be disrupted or worse, I believe it is imperative that OFAC re-
evaluate its decision regarding existing contracts, and first of all,
permit those contracts to move forward. At the same time, I urge
this committee to work with the full House of Representatives to
promptly pass legislation that clearly and fully defines the term
‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ so that trade can continue as it has
since December 2001.

U.S. poultry producers and exporters look forward to working
with the committee and your fellow congressmen. As the title of the
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law states, TSREEA was designed to enhance exports and promote
farm good exports, and help build a stronger U.S. agriculture.

I would be pleased to respond to your questions regarding this
important issue. Thank you again for this opportunity and the time
to share my thoughts with you.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Wright appears at the conclusion
of the hearing.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Wright.
Mr. DeLaughter we will hear your testimony now.

STATEMENT OF DENNIS R. DELAUGHTER, RICE PRODUCER,
PROGRESSIVE FARM MANAGEMENT, EDNA, TX, ON BEHALF
OF THE U.S. RICE PRODUCERS ASSOCIATION AND USA RICE
FEDERATION

Mr. DELAUGHTER. Thank you, and good morning, Mr. Chairman,
and members of the committee. My name is Dennis DeLaughter.
I am a rice farmer from Edna, TX, and the past chairman of the
U.S. Rice Producers Association. My testimony today has also been
endorsed by the U.S.A. Rice Federation.

Thank you for holding this timely hearing to review the state of
U.S. agricultural trade with Cuba.

Export markets are critical to the profitability of U.S. rice farm-
ers and the rice industry. 45 percent of the total U.S. rice crop
moves into export channels. In only 3 years since U.S. rice exports
to Cuba resumed in December 2001, Cuba has grown to be among
our top five largest single country export markets for U.S. rice. The
February 22, 2005, announcement of new restrictions on that trade
by the Treasury Department’s Office of Foreign Assets Control
threatens to disrupt our exports to Cuba, and to degrade our rep-
utation as a reliable supplier of grain to the world.

Cuba is a natural market for U.S. rice. In the 1950’s, Cuba pur-
chased approximately $37 million annually and U.S. rice, and ac-
counted for 25 percent of all U.S. rice exports. Today, Cuban de-
mand for rice is approximately 600,000 tons of milled rice per year.
Their average local production is about 200,000 tons annually;
however, it is expected that their production will be off substan-
tially this year, as Cuba is suffering from its worst drought in over
100 years.

Until recently, Cuba has purchased approximately 400,000 tons
of rice annually, mostly from China, Thailand, and Vietnam. This
represents approximately $100 million in annual trade that was oc-
curring just off the U.S. coast, but without our involvement or ben-
efit.

Congress provided for the resumption of trade with Cuba when
it passed the Trade Sanctions Reform Enhancement Act of 2000,
and exempted sales of food and medicine from such embargos.
Since then, Cuba has purchased nearly 320,000 tons of U.S. rice
worth a reported $81 million. In 2004 alone, the Cubans bought
$64 million worth of U.S. rice, more than their purchases of any
other commodity. This established Cuba as our fastest growing
market overall.

Cuban purchasers generally pay promptly. There have been no
extensions of credit to Cuba by any U.S. entities. This bipartisan
improvements made by the 2004 Export Enhancement Act were
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working to enhance exports on a cash basis as Congress had in-
tended. Then comes a new rule from OFAC.

The rice industry is disappointed that in imposing this new re-
striction, OFAC has ignored the requirement in section 903 of the
2000 Export Enhancement Act that prohibits the imposition of any
new restriction or condition on commercial exports sales of agricul-
tural commodities, unless the President submits a report to Con-
gress regarding the restriction 60 days in advance, and that Con-
gress enacts a joint resolution approving the report.

Rice farmers can not agree with OFAC that the new interpreta-
tion is not a restriction or condition on trade. The interpretation
renders invalid $250 million worth of open-ended agricultural ex-
port contracts, and imposes new requirements to finance trades
through banks in foreign countries.

At the time the final rule was announced, U.S. exporters had
pending contracts for sales of approximately 950,000 metric tons of
goods to Cuba, worth a delivered value of approximately $250 mil-
lion. This included sales contracts for an estimated 50,000 tons of
rice valued at about $15 million. All of those sales are now at risk,
and if lost, the eventual losses will be borne by American farmers.

Additionally, we feel the final rule will raise questions around
the world concerning the reliability of U.S. agriculture suppliers to
the detriment of the U.S. agriculture industry and American farm-
ers. We also want to point out that OFAC’s final rule effectively re-
quires the use of letters of credit through third country financial
institutions. This will increase the transactional cost for U.S. agri-
cultural sales, costs that, again, will be ultimately borne by U.S.
farmers.

We feel it is not too late to prevent some of these undesirable
consequences, and we offer four options for the committee to con-
sider.

The most efficient and effective method is to protect and enhance
this market for OFAC is to reverse its final rule. If the final rule
is not reversed, OFAC should approve the industry petition submit-
ted yesterday by more than 30 farm and trade groups, and modify
the rule to allow contracts that were in place as of February 22 to
be honored under their original payment and other terms.

We urge the swift enactment of legislation to reiterate the intent
of Congress that exports financed by the payment of cash in ad-
vance be allowed to continue on the same basis that has been suc-
cessfully used for $1 billion in exports during the past 4 years.

And finally, Congress should insist that OFAC and future admin-
istrations respect the requirement in section 903 of the 2000 Ex-
port Enhancement Act that prohibits the imposition of new trade
restrictions or conditions unless approved in advance by Congress.
Absence of compliance with the law, rice producers are concerned
that there will be nothing to stop the total shutdown of exports to
Cuba by similar restrictive interpretations in the future.

Mr. Chairman, U.S. rice farmers have been told repeatedly that
export markets are our future. When these markets are closed off,
everyone in the industry is hurt and farmers must bear the ulti-
mate costs of lost markets from their own pocketbooks. These are
unnecessary costs that rice farmers should not be asked to pay, es-
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pecially when pending budget proposals would reduce the farm
safety net on which farmers depend here at home.

Thank you again for this opportunity, and I look forward to an-
swering any of your questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. DeLaughter appears at the con-
clusion of the hearing.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. DeLaughter.
Mr. Lewis, welcome.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD K. LEWIS, CHIEF OPERATING
OFFICER, DAIRYAMERICA, INC., FRESNO, CA

Mr. LEWIS. Thank you. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman and com-
mittee members.

I am going to make five discussion points today. I want to talk
a little bit about the background of DairyAmerica, transition of
DairyAmerica from solely a domestic supplier to an international
supplier as well, Cuba and the current procedures employed for ex-
ports by DairyAmerica, OFAC redefinition, and the ramifications of
these actions.

DairyAmerica is a non-profit marketing agency for U.S. coopera-
tives. We have eight members spread from coast to coast. We mar-
ket their 1 billion pounds of powder a year, of nonfat powder, but-
termilk powder, and whole milk powders. As I said before, we were
solely a domestic supplier with very little international marketing,
and only when we had help from the U.S. Dairy Export Program.

International marketing can be very difficult and more demand-
ing. Specifications by customers are certainly more demanding
than specifications in the United States. But DairyAmerica has
made a transition in the last 5 years. We focused only on the U.S.
market. We are now looking and have been looking over the last
3 to 5 years at international marketing, as well as domestic. The
development programs and introduction by the U.S. Dairy Export
Council led U.S. producers and DairyAmerica to international mar-
kets. These programs help our industry recognize the opportunities
for growth in the international market, and enabled DairyAmerica
to become a more serious producer for these markets.

To bridge that next gap from strictly a domestic supplier to a
more reliable export supplier, we put in place an export marketing
plan, and a marketing agreement, utilizing us to use resources al-
ready in place for efficiency, lower cost to serve, utilizing produc-
tion resources to overcome production problems, utilizing resources
to recognize and capitalize on the new and different products recog-
nized by DairyAmerica through the U.S. programs. And working
together in this marketing agreement, we have been able to sched-
ule production and shipments to meet customer needs, and keep
member inventories at a minimum.

Cuba and the payment issues. Cuba is a part of our international
marketing plan and has been since 2003. DairyAmerica members
from Texas, Massachusetts, California, and Pennsylvania have sup-
plied 25.3 million pounds of powder with a value in excess of $24
million. This is powder that normally would be sold under the
Dairy Support Program to the Commodity Credit Corp. Powder was
sold to Cuba with terms cash in advance as required by the origi-
nal OFAC regulations. Normal terms of cash in advance involve a

VerDate 11-SEP-98 11:05 Jun 01, 2005 Jkt 021219 PO 00000 Frm 00026 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 F:\DOCS\109-4 HAGRI PsN: HAGRI



24

minimum as a procedure to assure both buyer and seller that both
parties are protected. The product is loaded and on board bill of
landing is prepared by a third party, the shipping company. All
other documents are then prepared as required by the United
States and Cuba, and documents specific to the customers. From
loading to generating all the documents, it takes one to two days.
In our case, we load on a Thursday. Documents are to the customer
by Monday. Documents are reviewed and if no changes are made,
authorization by the customer or payment is made. Our experience
shows that it takes about 2 to 3 days from that authorization until
the money reaches our account.

This is a commonly used international trading practice, and the
Cuban buyer, or any export buyer will not gain control nor owner-
ship of the powder until payment has been made and confirmation
by our bank that funds have been placed in our account. OFAC re-
definition to mean cash payment from the Cuban buyer before the
U.S. commodities even leave the U.S. port, and letters of credit
have been talked about. Letters of credit add cost, time, and com-
plexity to currently a very simple transaction.

Ramifications. Today, we have 2.2 million pounds of powder on
hold waiting clarification of the terms ‘‘cash in advance.’’ There is
going to be additional costs for storage and costs for money. Our
current contracted commitment is 4.4 million pounds, and we have
a future contracted commitment of 8.9 million pounds. We are also
being asked to negotiate another 8 to 13 million pounds for delivery
late 2005, 2006. This is a very important customer to American ag-
riculture. We have since been informed by Mr. Pedro Alvarez,
chairman and CEO of Alimport, that cash in advance of leaving
U.S. soil could lead to cancellation of the remaining contracts and
halt discussions for any future sales.

DairyAmerica has made huge efforts and investments to seek
international markets as opposed to resorting to selling to CCC. It
is ironic that while the United States trade representative, Na-
tional Milk Producers Federation, and the U.S. Dairy Export Coun-
cil fight unfair trade barriers imposed by foreign countries on a
regular basis, and our own Government is imposing new and det-
rimental trade barriers to its own industries. And this, while we
face trade deficits near record levels.

In conclusion, we find it difficult to understand why we are con-
stantly reminded by the same Government of the benefits of trade,
and then be faced with the redefinition of payment terms that will
add absolutely nothing but increased barriers, forcing U.S. compa-
nies to forgo these export opportunities.

Thank you for your time.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Lewis appears at the conclusion

of the hearing.]
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Lewis.
Mr. Kruse, we are very pleased to have you with us as well

today.
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STATEMENT OF CHARLES E. KRUSE, PRESIDENT, MISSOURI
FARM BUREAU, DEXTER, MO, ON BEHALF OF THE AMERICAN
FARM BUREAU FEDERATION
Mr. KRUSE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of the com-

mittee. I, too, want to thank you for holding this hearing. It is a
very timely hearing and we appreciate the fact that you are doing
this.

I am Charlie Kruse. I am president of Missouri Farm Bureau,
and I am a soybean and corn producer in Stoddard County, MO.
In addition, I sit on the Board of Directors for the American Farm
Bureau Federation, and I this year am chairman of the American
Farm Bureau Trade Advisory Committee. We appreciate the oppor-
tunity to provide you our comments on recent actions taken by the
Office of Foreign Assets Control, OFAC, Department of Treasury,
to restrict the financial terms by which sales of U.S. agricultural
products are made to Cuba.

Farm Bureau has longstanding policy and support of expanding
U.S. trade with Cuba. Since passing of the Trade Sanctions Reform
and Export Enhancement Act, TSREEA, U.S. agriculture has seen
its sales to Cuba grow exponentially, and the Cuban export market
has grown in importance. According to USDA FAS, our sales have
gone from nearly zero in 2000 to almost $400 million in 2004. Our
sales to Cuba have almost doubled every year since 2001. Cuba is
now our 25th largest export market.

Our sales have included a variety of U.S. agriculture products,
including, but not limited to, wheat, rice, corn, soybeans, chicken,
pork, eggs, dairy products, apples, and live animals. But recent
changes by OFAC to the regulations could reverse this trend.

On February 22, 2005, OFAC announced that it was redefining
‘‘payment of cash in advance.’’ Under the new definition, cash pay-
ments from Cuba for U.S. agricultural sales would have to be re-
ceived by U.S. banks before the product could be shipped from U.S.
ports. This new definition is significant in that payment of cash in
advance is the most commonly used means for receiving payment
from Cuba. Under its original interpretation, U.S. agricultural
products could be shipped to Cuba, but ownership of the goods
would only be transferred once payment was received from Cuba.
OFAC’s new regulation ignores the original intent of Congress on
payment of cash in advance.

This could result in the loss of sales currently under contract, in
addition to all future sales to the country, and it disregards con-
tract sanctity, putting U.S. agriculture in the position as being
viewed as an unreliable supplier. Why OFAC chose to review and
reinterpret the definition of payment in cash advance is not clear
to us. We believe we have followed congressional intent as allowed
under TSREEA, and its regulations of payment of cash in advance.

Regarding disregard of congressional intent, language in the Ag-
ricultural Export Facilitation Act of 2005, H.R. 719, introduced by
Congressman Moran and others, clarifies the intent of Congress of
cash payment in advance as authorized by TSREEA. The redefini-
tion of ‘‘payments of cash in advance’’ will be costly to U.S. agri-
culture producers and companies. This new regulation jeopardizes
current and future contractual sales to Cuba. According to
Alimport, a Cuban buyer, outstanding agricultural sales contracts
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for more than 950,000 tons of agricultural products worth more
than $200 million could be affected by this regulation, and are at
risk because of current actions by OFAC. It is unlikely that Cuba
would be willing to accept the newly defined ‘‘payment of cash in
advance,’’ as they would apply to outstanding contracts. The new
definition of ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ changes the terms under
which existing contracts were written, and creates a situation
where products could be subject to seizure.

While we must look at the potential losses and risks to the U.S.
agriculture sector created by this new regulation, we must also look
at the overall issue of contract sanctity raised by these actions. We,
again, do not understand why OFAC would risk possibly nullifying
all outstanding contracts, rather than make the changes effective
only for new contracts. The sanctity of U.S. agricultural export
sales contracts is important to U.S. agriculture in maintaining and
growing export market share, and current actions by OFAC will
leave Cuba and possible other purchasers of U.S. agricultural prod-
ucts to question whether the United States is a reliable supplier.
These actions may also force Cuba to look to our competitors to fill
its agricultural import needs.

It is critical to U.S. agriculture trade that this issue be resolved
in a manner that does not jeopardize exports, current or future, to
Cuba, and is clear in its intent as to what is allowed under the law.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hearing, and I would
be pleased to answer any questions.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Kruse appears at the conclusion
of the hearing.]

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Kruse.
Mr. Wright, you mentioned that poultry was our largest export

to Cuba, representing almost 16 percent of products sold. So I un-
derstand your concern about these recent regulations. I wonder if
you will tell us if you will change the way you do business with
Cuba, based on these new rules?

Mr. WRIGHT. Congressman, we will comply with the laws, and
based on the new rules, it will, we believe, greatly restrict our abil-
ity to export to Cuba.

The CHAIRMAN. Could you explain that in some detail? Will you
talk about the letters of credit that Mr. Werner was touting in his
testimony?

Mr. WRIGHT. We believe there is an additional cost to the letters
of credit that will be borne by the Cuban importers, and based on
that, it may leave our product less competitive than potentially
Brazil’s or another exporter.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any feel for how much of a dif-
ference it would make, what percentage added cost a letter of cred-
it might add?

Mr. WRIGHT. I don’t know that number, Congressman.
The CHAIRMAN. I wonder if you could investigate that and supply

that information to the committee.
Mr. WRIGHT. I would be happy to do that.
The CHAIRMAN. If you would supply that officially for the com-

mittee, that would be helpful.
Mr. Kruse, do you have any feel for how Cuba has reacted to

these new regulations?
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Mr. KRUSE. Mr. Chairman, I think overall, they certainly are
concerned, and we think they should be concerned. We are not
aware of any problems that have existed under the original rule
and I think it is just obvious that Cuba is going to look to trade
with people—they prefer to trade with the United States, I think
for a lot of reasons, including transportation costs, but if we take
actions either intended or unintended to cause them to think about
looking elsewhere, it certainly is not going to be good for American
agriculture. And that certainly is our concern.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you have any feel for whether they will con-
tinue to purchase U.S. agriculture commodities?

Mr. KRUSE. I guess my sense would be, Mr. Chairman, they will
continue to purchase U.S. products, but I also think this new inter-
pretation of the rule will cause them, perhaps, to either decrease
or certainly not increase the amount of products they buy from the
United States at a time when we have a great opportunity to be
the provider of first resort, not of last resort.

The CHAIRMAN. Corn and soybeans represent over $200 million
in sales to Cuba since the law was changed in 2000. What do you
think the potential is for continued sales of those two commodities?

Mr. KRUSE. Well, Mr. Chairman, I think it is amazing and im-
pressive to see how much progress we have made just in the last
4 years, and I think there is a great opportunity to continue that
progress. But I think this new interpretation of the rule is a real
setback and a setback, as we all know, at a time when farmers in
this country need all the help we can get in finding new markets
for what we produce.

The CHAIRMAN. Does Cuba have any rules regarding biotech corn
or soybeans?

Mr. KRUSE. Not that I am aware of.
The CHAIRMAN. So we have pretty much open access to the mar-

ket for these commodities as opposed to, say, the Europeans, who
have imposed all kinds of restrictions on our getting access to that
market with GM products?

Mr. KRUSE. Yes, sir, Mr. Chairman. I think another point that
is important, I had the privilege to go to Cuba a few years ago and
I was so impressed by the fact that the Cuban officials will clearly
tell you that they would prefer to buy from the United States, and
talked about the about 30 percent increase on average of costs be-
cause of transportation costs when they purchase from somewhere
besides the United States.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Lewis, would you address the issue of con-
tract sanctity? When you entered into a contract to sell milk pow-
der to Cuba was there any difference between that contract and
any other contract with a foreign buyer, as far as the method of
payment was concerned?

Mr. LEWIS. Yes. Cuba is strictly cash in advance. We have other
customers throughout the world that buy on letters of credit. We
don’t prefer to work with letters of credit because as I said, they
are costly, they are time-consuming, and they can slow down pay-
ment. And we feel that working with Cuba with the cash in ad-
vance, as we have applied it, has been a very good method of mar-
keting for us.
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The CHAIRMAN. Under that system, did Cuba gain control of the
milk powder only when you received full payment?

Mr. LEWIS. Only when we were notified by our bank that we re-
ceived full payment and it was in our account did we then release
the documentation for Cuba to get the product in their control.

The CHAIRMAN. And did you believe you were following the
OFAC regulations?

Mr. LEWIS. Absolutely, to the letter of the law.
The CHAIRMAN. Very good. Thank you very much.
The gentleman from Minnesota is recognized for 5 minutes.
Mr. PETERSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and thank all of the

witnesses.
OFAC has explained this morning that the timing of its new rule

was caused, I guess, by the U.S. banks stopping payments and
processed request guidance from Treasury regarding this term
‘‘payment of cash in advance.’’ Are you aware of banks stopping
payment and then requesting guidance? Do you have any direct
knowledge of this happening?

Mr. WRIGHT. I have no direct knowledge of that happening.
Mr. PETERSON. Mr. DeLaughter?
Mr. DELAUGHTER. No, sir, not at all.
Mr. LEWIS. I do.
Mr. PETERSON. You do?
Mr. LEWIS. Yes. One of our payments by about 3 weeks and one

by another week. It was held up by the banks, and the banks told
us it was in regard to OFAC’s investigation into payment terms to
Cuba.

Mr. PETERSON. But did that bank ask OFAC to investigate this?
Mr. LEWIS. That I don’t know. I just know our funds were held

up.
Mr. PETERSON. So they called you and said their funds are held

up because they were——
Mr. LEWIS. No, we had to call them. They didn’t even call us.
Mr. PETERSON. You didn’t get the money——
Mr. LEWIS. We had to call them. They said that the reason your

funds are on hold is because of actions by OFAC.
Mr. PETERSON. And when was this, what date?
Mr. LEWIS. I believe it was either December or January. I can’t

tell you for sure. I can look that up and get back to you on it.
Mr. PETERSON. So you are not aware that any bank that you are

aware of that asked for guidance?
Mr. LEWIS. Not aware of any bank asking for guidance.
Mr. PETERSON. How about you, Mr. Kruse?
Mr. KRUSE. No, sir.
Mr. PETERSON. Could any of you figure out why a bank would

do this if they have been doing it for 3 years? I mean, we asked
these questions of the guy from OFAC, didn’t really get any kind
of—I mean, do you guys have any inside scoop on why this could
have happened?

Mr. DELAUGHTER. No, sir.
Mr. LEWIS. I don’t know why they would do it. I mean, they are

in the business to make money on transactions of funds. Why
would they ask about something that has been going on for over
2 or 3 years?
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Mr. DELAUGHTER. And in general, once you start a process, you
don’t really want to change that. I mean, the paper flow starts a
certain way.

Mr. PETERSON. So it is a mystery to you, too, as how this all
came about. I think it is safe to say it is a mystery to a lot of us.

Have they specified to you the payment alternatives that comply
with this new interpretation? I mean, is the only thing that they
have talked about are these letters of credit? Is that it?

Mr. WRIGHT. That is the only alternative that has been dis-
cussed, to my knowledge.

Mr. PETERSON. You all agree with that?
Mr. DELAUGHTER. That is correct. That is all we are aware of.
Mr. PETERSON. This is maybe not a fair question, but it occurs

to me—I represent the biggest sugar-producing area of the United
States, and my sugar producers are very concerned about CAFTA.
Some of you are probably on the other side of that, but it is just
curious as to how we could get into a situation where they are pro-
moting CAFTA as the great opportunity for farmers, and from
what I can tell, we have a bigger market in Cuba sitting right
there than anything we are going to gain out of CAFTA. So can
any of you explain to me how we can get in the situation we are
about to screw up a market that is just sitting there and—in ex-
change for something that may or may not happen? That may be
not a fair question, but that is what my people up in northern Min-
nesota want. They can’t figure it out. Maybe you can’t, either.

Mr. WRIGHT. No, I really can’t, Congressman.
Mr. DELAUGHTER. Congressman, I say that is why we are sitting

here is because we really can’t figure it out.
Mr. LEWIS. I agree with comments that were made earlier this

morning. ‘‘If it ain’t broke, don’t fix it.’’
Mr. KRUSE. I would say, too, there is no one silver bullet to solve

all the concerns we have in agriculture, and we all know that. We
certainly understand the concerns, Congressman Peterson, that you
have and your constituents have with CAFTA. We think it is net
positive for agriculture, but we also believe very strongly that the
opportunities we have created with Cuba to this point bode very
well for us to continue that and at some point down the road, there
are going to be winners and losers in Cuba. And we better hope
we are a winner.

Mr. PETERSON. Mr. Lewis, you are only selling powder? You are
not selling butter or——

Mr. LEWIS. No. DairyAmerica is strictly a powder marketing
agency.

Mr. PETERSON. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Mr. MORAN [presiding]. Thank you, Mr. Peterson.
The other gentleman from Minnesota, Mr. Gutknecht.
Mr. GUTKNECHT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I want to thank the

witnesses, and I apologize for not being at the first part of the
hearing. We had another hearing in a committee that I serve on.

I am interested in this issue, and this is probably not the right
place to come to the defense of the administration, but I have been
one on the committee who has not been a particular fan of trading
with communist Cuba. But this has been an enlightening hearing
because what I had believed was that what Cuba really wants is
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more credit. And this is an impoverished country, even in the area
of sugar, where they probably can produce all the sugar we need
in North America. Their level of production has gone down and
down and down. Only Fidel could do that to the people of Cuba.

And I do think, ultimately, the winds of change will come across
that island as well, and we will enjoy very good economic relations
with Cuba.

But I want to thank you, because you have actually shed a dif-
ferent kind of a light. I didn’t quite understand this issue. I am not
sure I understand it today, but this is a nation that it seems to me,
their economic situation deteriorates year to year. And I am not
sure right now how good a customer they will be.

But I guess the question I would ask all of you, I would suspect
you have all done business with other—well, I will call them com-
munist countries, but I have had only one example in my district
of a company that—and it was a manufacturing concern that got
burned on a deal in communist China.

I just wondered, how do you get paid from some of these other
countries? And have you ever gotten burned?

Mr. WRIGHT. Congressman, the poultry industry has a number of
countries we export to throughout the world. Generally, we have a
variety of payment arrangements that may be letters of credit, they
could be certain accounts. But in general, they would be similar to
what historically has gone on in the last couple of years with Cuba
where at the point in time when title is going to transfer, we get
paid.

The opportunities or the times where the industry has generally
been burned has been more when we have had product on the
ocean and policy has changed. And a lot of times, that has come
either with artificial trade barriers, or disease bans, or those type
of things that we have experienced over the last couple years.
Where then, you are put in the position where there is product on
the ocean that you have to attempt to divert the sale to another
country.

But generally, to my knowledge, there has not been an ongoing
war or an issue with a country, per se. There could be with an indi-
vidual customer due to their financial health, but it has not been
a problem exporting to other countries.

Mr. GUTKNECHT. Do you all agree with that?
Mr. DELAUGHTER. Yes, sir.
Mr. GUTKNECHT. Thank you. I yield back.
Mr. MORAN. Thank you, Mr. Gutknecht.
Following in line of Mr. Gutknecht’s questioning, I assume that

there is some rule that involves a business decision about who you
want to sell to. That in part, perhaps, these rules and regulations
may be designed to protect the American seller, although I doubt
that, but I assume that you make business decisions all the time
about the credit worthiness of your customers. Is that an accurate
statement?

Mr. DELAUGHTER. Correct.
Mr. LEWIS. Yes, sir, accurate.
Mr. MORAN. And already, there is a difficult circumstance in

trading with Cuba. I mean, we are talking about a—I don’t know
what the right adjective is—a modest to a severe restriction or abil-
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ity to sell to Cuba as a result of a recent OFAC decision. But prior
to that, already Cuba has to overcome a number of hurdles for U.S.
agriculture commodities to be sold. And I would like for you to kind
of confirm to the committee what those hurdles are. What impedi-
ments already the law puts in place, and then perhaps describe
how a transaction works. If a Kansas co-op has a load of beans or
a carload of wheat, how do we sell it to Cuba? How does that proc-
ess work?

Mr. LEWIS. I don’t sell beans, so——
Mr. MORAN. It was a terrible question, or an awfully good one.
Mr. KRUSE. Well, in principle it is the same, whatever we sell.

I think it is a very good point, because it is difficult, and I am sure
that these gentlemen that sell other products, but it has to either
be—it all has to be transacted through a third party bank. And I
think what now has been put in front of us by OFAC’s action is
if we think about it, they have sort of taken away the cash part
of this and made us look, perhaps, more to the credit side. In other
words, they have made it more difficult for us to deal in cash trans-
actions. I think that is pretty clear, and I think that is unfortunate.

Mr. MORAN. And if the goal is to protect the U.S. seller, one
might be promoting cash sales rather than credit sales. Is that ac-
curate?

Mr. KRUSE. Yes, sir.
Mr. MORAN. Thank you.
Mr. WRIGHT. Congressman, I was going to comment that the

cash in advance sale we have with Cuba is really less risky than
a lot of our domestic sales where we extend credit. And so here do-
mestically to U.S. manufacturers and retailers and whatnot, we
have credit terms that are promises to pay, but they may or may
not. And to get cash at the time we go to transfer the product is,
in fact, less risky than a lot of our domestic sales.

Mr. MORAN. Which allows me the opportunity to point out, which
means it is much more difficult for Cuba to acquire U.S. goods
under the current law, aside from what OFAC’s recent decision is,
because we are taking some of the credit risks—we are taking the
credit risk out of the cash out front.

Mr. DELAUGHTER. That is correct.
Mr. MORAN. And the question that we have, I guess that OFAC

has is what does ‘‘up front’’ mean? Kind of that phrase we would
use in the middle of the country, we have to pay cash up front.
What is ‘‘up front?’’ And always before up front, was whenever the
title to the goods transferred to the Cubans, and now it seems to
be that when they are—before they leave the United States. That
is the issue.

And then my question is, OFAC indicated they consulted with
the administration, and did anyone from the Department of Treas-
ury consult with the businesses in the United States, you or your
organizations that are making sales to Cuba, before they reached
the conclusion in their new rule?

Mr. DELAUGHTER. No, sir, not that we are aware of. In fact, we
learned more today just listening to his testimony than what he
has alluded at any point in time at any meetings we have had with
OFAC up to this date.
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Mr. MORAN. Have you all had the opportunity to explain your po-
sition to officials within the administration as to the consequences
of this decision? You are here talking to us as Members of Con-
gress. This obviously was a decision made someplace else than
here. Are you consulting with people within the Department of
Treasury or elsewhere about the ramifications of this decision?

Mr. DELAUGHTER. There was one meeting that was held after
the ruling came down, and we discussed what the ramifications
were to them openly at that particular meeting. Plus, we have had
many conversations with the USDA, talking about this and trying
to determine what steps we need to take to move forward in get-
ting some kind of resolution to the issue.

Mr. MORAN. In raising complaints or concerns about the OFAC
decision, who you are talking to within the administration? Are
they officials at the Department of Agriculture?

Mr. DELAUGHTER. We had one meeting with the Treasury De-
partment.

Mr. MORAN. The Treasury, thank you.
Mr. DELAUGHTER. And then we had other meetings with the De-

partment of Agriculture.
Mr. MORAN. Any other response to that?
Mr. WRIGHT. Congressman, the poultry industry, through our

three trade associations, the National Chicken Council, the Na-
tional Turkey Federation, and the Southeastern Poultry and Egg
Federation, has had ongoing dialogue with the USDA. We have not
had dialogue with the Treasury Department, but have had an on-
going dialogue both with FAS and the Secretary of the USDA.

Mr. DELAUGHTER. We have had American Farm Bureau staff
people who have met with OFAC and expressed our concerns and
what we thought were the problems that were going to exist with
their rule change.

Mr. MORAN. In some ways, I wish that this panel would have tes-
tified prior to the OFAC official, Mr. Werner.

Are there questions that you would like—what did you hear
today that would—if you were a Member of Congress sitting on this
panel that you would have liked to ask OFAC or for us to pursue
further?

Mr. DELAUGHTER. I think one of the things that I heard was that
they had a choice in their interpretation, and they have used the
most restrictive interpretation they possibly could. And that is very
troublesome to us, because it concerns us as to what happens after
we solve this problem, what is the next issue right down the road?

Mr. MORAN. After Mr. Werner left the table, my second follow up
question would have been what other issues do we need to worry
about if we solve this one? It seems like we are always on the de-
fense. We made what I thought was significant progress in June
2000, and rather than having the opportunity to expand that suc-
cess, all we do is keep fighting to keep it from being chipped away.
And I was pleased, I guess, in a sense, although disappointed to
hear that the—let me limit it at pleased. I was pleased to hear that
OFAC has flexibility, but reached the conclusion that they believe
I guess was the best conclusion, but it wasn’t a conclusion that
they had to reach. And I was interested in that response to my
question.
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Anyone else? Anything we should be pursuing? Mr. Wright.
Mr. WRIGHT. Congressman, in Mr. Werner’s presentation, he sug-

gested that there may be some leeway in interpreting the rule for
the existing contracts. The rule is set to take effect next week, the
24th, and it would be very timely to make a decision on can there
be some leeway on the existing contracts, and if so, what is that?
There a number of people that have to make a decision about
whether to put product up or whether to ship or not to ship, or
whether to re-negotiate or not re-negotiate. There may be people
who are already obligated with future sales or whatever to make
that, and time would be very critical to get some decision made on
contracts that are currently in existence.

Mr. MORAN. Have those questions been raised with OFAC and
you are waiting on an answer?

Mr. WRIGHT. Yes.
Mr. MORAN. Mr. Kruse.
Mr. KRUSE. Mr. Chairman, I think our concerns would sort of be

two-fold. I would hope that OFAC, thanks to the hearing you held
today, perhaps would understand in more significant terms the im-
portance of grandfathering, so to speak, these existing contracts,
estimated somewhere around $200 million sitting out there. If we
don’t do something—if OFAC doesn’t do something to honor these
existing contracts under the old rules, I think it makes us look, in
trade, as an unreliable trading partner.

So that is an urgent concern I think we would all share. And
then a longer term concern is we would certainly, I know you all
would too, we would hope that OFAC would reevaluate their rule
and we would like to see it go back to what the original rule was.
We thought that was working well and we thought that was the
intent of Congress.

Mr. DELAUGHTER. Mr. Chairman, I would just add, too, that part
of our discussion amongst our group has been the concern that this
should have been brought back to Congress before this was done.
We just feel that it was done in such a way that it violated what
we had some level of comfort with. And so part of our concern is
that we get some of our level of comfortability back in this process.

Mr. LEWIS. I am afraid that OFAC really isn’t interested in
whether we trade or don’t trade. I think this is strictly his interpre-
tation of the rules. I don’t think they are going to listen any further
to industry. We will continue to try, but gentlemen, I think it is
in your hands. You are the ones who are going to have to intercede
on our behalf to get some sanity into this ruling.

Mr. DELAUGHTER. We agree.
Mr. MORAN. That is a mixed blessing. It is a very tough road to

hoe.
Mr. Gutknecht.
Mr. GUTKNECHT. Mr. Chairman, I would just offer one last

thought. And this may be the right time for us to begin to talk
about it.

I really don’t believe that food should ever be used as a political
weapon. And it does strike me that that is really—if you cut away
all the layers of bureaucratic discussion here. And it may well be
time. And it is not up to the Congress. We can not negotiate trea-
ties. But frankly, and I have talked to my colleagues from Canada,
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from Germany, from Australia, from New Zealand, parliamentar-
ians from around the world. It really may be a time for us to seri-
ously begin to talk about a world food treaty, and say that food can
not be used as a political weapon, a barring, a declaration of war.
And I think it might bring to an end some of these kinds of discus-
sions and these uncertainties. And it is a way of saying to the
world that look, if you buy food from us, you will be treated just
like any other customer, regardless of your politics, unless there is
a declaration of war. And maybe now is the time to start seriously
talking about that, not only with our parliamentarian friends
around the rest of the world, but maybe some of the folks here.

I yield back the balance of my time.
Mr. MORAN. I thank the gentleman from Minnesota. I want to

thank our witnesses for their testimony today. This important mat-
ter remains an open issue, and one that the committee intends to
pursue. We want to see the U.S. Government not place barriers in
the way of agricultural exports, nor does the committee want to see
legitimate contracts entered into willingly by a seller and a buyer
declared void because of regulations issued without notice or com-
ment. This is a matter the committee intends to pursue. Inciden-
tally, these are words that were penned by the chairman, and so
I think that adds greater credibility to the fact that this committee
takes this issue very seriously.

Again, I thank each of the witnesses today for their testimony.
Without objection, the record of today’s hearing will remain open
for 10 days to receive additional material and supplementary writ-
ten responses from witnesses to any question posed by a member
of the panel.

The hearing of the House Committee on Agriculture is ad-
journed.

[Whereupon, at 12:57 p.m., the committee was adjourned.]
[Material submitted for inclusion in the record follows:]

STATEMENT OF ROBERT WERNER

Good morning Chairman Goodlatte; Ranking Member Peterson; and members of
the committee. I am pleased to have been invited here today to discuss the issue
of payments for United States agricultural exports to Cuba.

As you know, the Department of the Treasury’s Office of Foreign Assets Control
(OFAC) is responsible for administering and enforcing economic embargoes and
sanctions programs, including the embargo of Cuba. In performing its mission,
OFAC relies principally on delegations of authority made pursuant to the Presi-
dent’s broad powers under the Trading With the Enemy Act (TWEA) and the Inter-
national Emergency Economic Powers Act (IEEPA) to prohibit or regulate commer-
cial or financial transactions involving specific foreign countries, entities, or individ-
uals. OFAC exercises an array of responsibilities in administering and enforcing nu-
merous economic sanctions and embargo programs, including rulemaking; licensing;
compliance-oriented outreach and education; civil penalties; referrals for criminal
enforcement actions; the blocking of assets in the United States in which foreign
states or persons have an interest; and required recordkeeping and reporting. We
also conduct investigations and analysis in preparation for designations and draft-
ing or implementation of new sanctions programs.

In administering and enforcing economic sanctions and embargo programs, OFAC
maintains a close working relationship with numerous other Federal departments
and agencies to ensure that these programs are implemented properly and enforced
effectively. Among the agencies OFAC works with outside the Treasury Department
are: the Department of State (State) for foreign policy guidance in promulgating reg-
ulations and in considering sensitive license applications; the Department of Com-
merce (Commerce) on issues regarding exports and reexports; U.S. Customs and
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Border Protection and U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement for assistance in
the many enforcement matters involving exports, imports, transportation, and trav-
el; the bank regulatory agencies to assure bank compliance with financial restric-
tions; the Department of Justice on legal issues and matters in litigation; and nu-
merous law enforcement agencies.

THE CUBA EMBARGO AND THE TRADE SANCTIONS REFORM AND EXPORT
ENHANCEMENT ACT OF 2000

On July 8, 1963, the United States imposed an economic embargo against Cuba
in response to hostile actions by the Cuban government. The embargo was imple-
mented by OFAC through promulgation of the Cuban Assets Control Regulations
(31 CFR Part 515). Cuba is also presently listed as a state sponsor of terrorism by
the Department of State.

Most relevant to today’s hearing, however, is the fact that in 2000, Congress en-
acted the Trade Sanctions Reform and Export Enhancement Act of 2000 (TSRA).
Among other things, this legislation directed the adjustment of restrictions on the
export of agricultural commodities to countries subject to U.S. unilateral controls.

In order to implement TSRA, on July 21, 2001, OFAC published amendments to
the Cuban Assets Control Regulations, as well as amendments to the Sudanese
Sanctions Regulations (31 CFR Part 538), the Libyan Sanctions Regulations (31
CFR Part 550), and the Iranian Transactions Regulations (31 CFR Part 560). OFAC
believes that these amendments, which were produced in consultation with other
government agencies, are consistent with both the statutory language of TSRA and
the intent of its drafters. We also believe that the amendments provide exporters
with an efficient and expedited process for engaging in authorized exports of agricul-
tural commodities.

With respect to Cuba, OFAC’s implementation of TSRA focused on methods of
payment for agricultural exports licensed by the Commerce Department.

The Cuban Assets Control Regulations, prior to the passage of TSRA, already pro-
vided a general license for transactions, including payments, incident to expor-
tations that were licensed or otherwise authorized by the Commerce Department.
This meant that an exporter who had received a Commerce license to export goods
to Cuba did not need to seek further authorization from OFAC. This provision,
found in section 515.533 of the regulations, was amended, however, in order to im-
plement the financing restrictions contained in TSRA. OFAC also amended section
515.533 to clarify that reexports of U.S.-origin items by persons subject to the juris-
diction of the United States were also covered by the general license (section
515.533(a)) and that specific licenses would be issued for travel engaged in for the
purpose of arranging licensed sales (section 515.533(e)).

FINANCING EXPORTS TO CUBA

Mirroring the language in the statute, OFAC’s 2001 amendment to section
515.533 provides that licensed agricultural sales are authorized as long as they are
financed by payment of cash in advance or through financing by a third country fi-
nancial institution. With respect to third country financing, the regulation permits
U.S. financial institutions to confirm or advise such financing. These provisions are
reflected in section 515.533(a)(2) and provide specifically that:Only the following
payment or financing terms may be used: Payment of cash in advance;

For authorized sales of agricultural items, financing by a banking institution lo-
cated in a third country provided the banking institution is not a designated na-
tional, United States citizen, United States permanent resident alien, or an entity
organized under the laws of the United States or any jurisdiction within the United
States (including foreign branches). Such financing may be confirmed or advised by
a United States banking institution.

It is important to emphasize that financing through letters of credit, by a non-
target bank in a third country, has always been authorized under these provisions.
That is as true today as it was when the TSRA amendments were introduced. Let-
ters of credit are a recognized method of payment in international trade, including
agriculture. When a bank issues a letter of credit, it is creating its own obligation
to pay a seller, as long as the seller submits documents in accordance with the
terms of the letter of credit. Such financing provides a ‘‘buffer’’ between the buyer
and the seller with a bank substituting its name and credit for that of the buyer.
In the case of OFAC’s regulations, the payment to the U.S. exporter may even be
guaranteed and expedited by a U.S. bank based on a credit facility with a legitimate
non-target foreign bank. In terms of accommodating sales contracts, goods are often
shipped before documents can be presented in letter of credit transactions; payment
from a third country bank may well be received after shipment.
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INTERPRETING SECTION 515.533(A)(2)(I)

The term ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ found in section 515.533(a)(2)(i) is not de-
fined in either TSRA, or its legislative history. Similarly, OFAC’s regulations do not
contain a separate definition of this term. OFAC’s research indicates, however, that
the commonly understood meaning of the term in the international trade finance
community is that full payment for the goods is received by the exporter before the
goods are shipped. And this, as will be discussed further, is the construction that
OFAC applies to this term.

A complicating factor here is that the general license provisions of section 515.533
made monitoring payments for agricultural shipments to Cuba difficult since, under
a general license, the parties involved in the transaction had no obligation to file
reports with OFAC. It is now apparent that this allowed a discrepancy to develop
between OFAC’s expectation of how cash in advance payments would be processed
and how many exporters actually implemented this financing option.

In 2003, however, at the request of the State Department, OFAC did send out a
survey to a number of U.S. exporters, asking them to certify that they were in com-
pliance with the payment provisions of section 515.533. Virtually all of the letters
received in response to OFAC’s inquiry merely certified that the exporters were in
compliance with the ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ provisions of section 515.533.

A recent review of these responses has revealed that there were a handful of let-
ters that indicated that, despite the commonly understood meaning of ‘‘payment of
cash in advance’’ as described above, some exporters were interpreting the term to
allow for the shipping of goods to Cuba provided cash payment was received prior
to delivery of title to the goods. This method of payment more closely resembles a
financing mechanism known in the international trade as documentary collection.
A further review of these responses was not conducted.

CLARIFICATION OF SECTION 515.533(A)(2)(I)

In the summer of 2004, OFAC’s Compliance Division began receiving specific in-
quiries from U.S. financial institutions seeking guidance on the question of whether
or not the shipment of goods prior to receipt of payment by U.S. exporters was per-
mitted under section 515.533(a)(2)(i).

OFAC is not certain what triggered the inquiries. We believe it may have been
an article concerning agricultural trade with Cuba and methods of payment, which
was published in late July (Economic Eye on Cuba, 26 July–15 August 2004). OFAC
Compliance actually referred two of these cases to OFAC’s Enforcement Division for
investigation and notified senior OFAC management about the issue. However,
OFAC found itself in the position of being unable to provide definitive guidance and
began extensive consultations within Treasury and with other executive branch
agencies on the interpretation of the term ‘‘payment of cash in advance.’’ These con-
sultations took a number of months.

As an interim step, in order to mitigate any disruption of licensed agricultural ex-
ports to Cuba, OFAC adopted a temporary policy of issuing specific licenses permit-
ting cash payment against documents to exporters whose transactions occurred
while guidance was pending. OFAC created the interim specific licensing policy to
ensure that U.S. exporters received payment for goods already shipped to Cuba and
the Cuban people did not see a disruption in agricultural shipments to the island.

On February 22, 2005, following the completion of the interagency consultations,
OFAC announced a clarification of the term ‘‘payment of cash in advance,’’ as set
forth in section 515.533(a)(2)(i), that conforms to the common understanding of the
term in international trade finance described above. Specifically, OFAC confirmed
that ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ with regard to Commerce-licensed shipments of
agricultural items to Cuba means payment of cash prior to shipment of goods. This
clarification of ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ had no effect on payments financed
through letters of credit under section 515.533(a)(2)(ii).

TRANSITION PERIOD

The final rule on this payment policy went into effect on the day it was an-
nounced. In order to provide a transition period, the language in the final rule pro-
vides a 30-day window (March 24, 2005) for exporters to engage in transactions
under financing terms resembling ‘‘cash against documents,’’ but requires payment
for such transactions to be completed within that 30-day period. Exporters will con-
tinue to need to obtain authorization from Commerce to ship the goods.

After the 30-day ‘‘cash against documents’’ financing period ends, any transactions
under financing terms resembling ‘‘cash against documents’’ will be prohibited. To
the extent an exporter has an existing contract that requires ‘‘cash against docu-
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ments’’ financing transactions to occur after the 30-day period, the payment terms
of that contract would need to be renegotiated to allow for cash in advance of ship-
ment or a letter of credit issued by a third-country bank. It is consistent with the
President’s authority and with OFAC’s past practice in other sanctions programs,
such as the sanctions against Iran and Sudan, to provide for a limited grace period
for export transactions under pre-existing contracts.

OFAC believes the clarification announced on February 22, 2005, implements
TSRA in a manner that is most consistent with the plain meaning of the statutory
language.

It is also important to emphasize that the provisions allowing for payment
through letters of credit issued by third country banks remain unaffected by the
clarification of ‘‘cash payment in advance.’’

Thank you for the opportunity to address the Committee on this important topic.

STATEMENT OF TEXAS GRAIN SORGHUM ASSOCIATION

Please accept for the record these comments of the Texas Grain Sorghum Associa-
tion (TSGA) with regard to the Committee’s Review of the U.S. Agricultural Trade
with Cuba.

TGSA and the National Grain Sorghum Producers have supported congressional
efforts to open trade with Cuba. Our members hope that Cuba can continue to grow
as a trading partner with the U.S. agriculture industry, especially as it relates to
sorghum. We expect the Cuban feed market to grow as the Cuban government in-
creases the country’s annual per capita protein consumption by expanding its do-
mestic poultry industry. TGSA has been working hard to groom a relationship with
Cuban buyers in an effort to develop a market there, a market that represents a
priority for us because of its close proximity to the sorghum belt.

Our members are concerned about the Final Rule recently published by the Treas-
ury Department’s Office of Foreign Assets Control (OFAC) that restricts the pay-
ment terms under which sorghum and other agricultural products maybe sold to
Cuba. We are especially concerned about this new restriction on exports to Cuba,
because sales of food and medicine were exempted from economic embargoes and
such restrictions by the provisions of the Trade Sanctions Reform and Export En-
hancement Act of 2000.

Our farmer members are concerned at this apparently arbitrary change that re-
stricts the export opportunities to a valued and prime market. We are particularly
concerned because the Cuban market has proven to be one of a very few, if any,
U.S. markets where our customers consistently trade on a cash basis in such a time-
ly fashion.

U.S. agriculture is entering a new era of global trade. Our members urge the
Committee to continue its efforts to ensure that the Treasury Department and other
agencies responsible for our trade policies do not put agriculture in the position of
once again having to defend the reliability of the U.S. as a supplier of agricultural
commodities and goods. Our industry suffers from a plethora of issues that hamper
world trade. We continue to cooperate with our government in devoting vast re-
sources to opening and developing markets. Yet, our fastest-growing export market
is threatened by the new restrictions in OFAC’s Final Rule.

Finally, Reuters is reporting that a prolonged drought in Cuba has led to the
slaughter of hundreds of thousands of head of cattle in the island’s parched eastern
provinces. We anticipate that this could lead to food shortages, and could lead to
demands for humanitarian assistance from developed countries like the U.S. If our
government continues to implement this Final Rule as it has, we could be in the
position of providing humanitarian aid to a country that used to be a cash market.
This is not a sign of progress in growing new trade opportunities.

TGSA represents 4,000 grain sorghum producers in the State of Texas, working
on legislation, trade, and promotion issues. Grain sorghum is used primarily as a
feed ingredient in the poultry industry for both egg and meat production. Mexico
is the main export market for sorghum, with the Caribbean Islands purchasing
small parcels of sorghum because of our cost-competitiveness.

We request that you take note of our concerns, in the best interests of our sor-
ghum producers, the U.S. agriculture industry, and the buyers that depend on U.S.
agriculture’s vast productivity.
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STATEMENT OF RICHARD K. LEWIS

Mr. Chairman, and Members of the Committee on Agriculture, my name is Rich
Lewis, chief operating officer of DairyAmerica.My testimony before this committee
today concerns the term ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ and the effect the redefinition
of this term will have on U.S. agricultural trade with Cuba—specifically the export
sales of NFDM (Non Fat Dry Milk) from the United States by DairyAmerica Mem-
bers.

BACKGROUND

DairyAmerica is a non-profit marketing cooperative representing 8 Cooperatives
located throughout the United States. DairyAmerica was incorporated on May 18,
1995 to market NFDM, Buttermilk and Whole Milk Powder production for its Mem-
bers in a manner consistent with the articles of incorporation and by-laws that
allow diversity of sales and the greatest return to Members.

DairyAmerica markets Member powder throughout the United States and the
world. Since 1995, our Members have worked to produce dairy products that are
consistent with the needs of our customers. Our member cooperatives have consist-
ently been reliable producers of high quality milk powders for the domestic market.
Because international specifications for milk powders can be, and very often are, dif-
ferent than those specifications required by U.S. customers, Dairy America Coopera-
tives have invested extensive time and resources to build the same reliability do-
mestic customers currently experience in the international markets.

DairyAmerica’s production and sales have experienced a tremendous transition
since 1995, but particularly over the last 4 years. For instance, DairyAmerica has
worked closely with the overseas market development programs of the U.S. Dairy
Export Council, which has helped DairyAmerica become a serious supplier of milk
powders internationally.

THE ISSUE

Included in our international marketing plan are sales to the Cuban market. We
have supplied this market with Member production since late 2003—mostly with
NFDM from a Member location in Winnsboro, TX, but from other facilities as well—
including sites in Massachusetts; Pennsylvania and California. Since DairyAmerica
began shipping milk powder to Cuba, U.S NFDM sales to Cuba have reached ap-
proximately 25.3 million lbs., with a value in excess of $24 million USD. This pow-
der was exported using procedures normally followed when selling on payment
terms commonly known as ‘‘cash in advance,’’ as required in the original OFAC reg-
ulations. Specifically, the procedure entailed (1) shipping the product from a U.S.
port, and (2) advising our Cuban buyer of its shipping status (an ‘‘on-board’’ bill of
landing is prepared by the shipping company). At this point, the process begins for
full payment in advance of the buyer having ownership of the product. Once full
payment is received, the ‘‘on board’’ bills of lading—the shipping documents that
allow the buyer to gain control of the product—are released to the buyer.

Once the product is ‘‘on-board’’ the vessel, it usually takes one day to prepare doc-
uments and one day to get documents shipped to the customer for review and pay-
ment authorization. Shipments to Cuba are traditionally on Thursday, so document
receipt by our customer takes place the following Monday. Documents are reviewed,
and assuming no revisions are needed, payment by the customer is authorized on
Tuesday. Our experience shows that payment posts to our account within 2 to 3
days from the date of authorization for payment. During this time period, the
NFDM powder is held in DairyAmerica’s account until our bank provides proof to
us that the funds have been received in our account. Then, and only then, do we
authorize release of documents so our customer can take possession of the NFDM.

It is important to reiterate and point out that under this commonly used inter-
national trading practice, the Cuban buyer will not gain control and ownership of
the powder until payment has been made. This practice fully complies with the spir-
it and the letter of the ‘‘2000 Export Enhancement Act’’ (TSREEA).

Based on my understanding of OFAC’s recent ‘‘redefinition’’, if the current ruling
remains unchanged for payment of cash in advance—requiring ‘‘cash payments from
Cuba before the U.S. commodities even leave the U.S. port’’—we will see the re-
maining 6,000 MT (13.2 million lbs.) under current contracts in jeopardy of being
cancelled. I have also heard that sales covered by a ‘‘letter of credit’’ may be consid-
ered by OFAC as an alternative form of payment to ‘‘cash in advance’’ for sales to
Cuba. This not only adds another layer of complexity to making the sale, but also
increases the cost and time to receive our funds on those sales. Today, we have
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1 USDA/FAS Export/Import Statistics for Bulk, Intermediate, and Consumer Oriented (BICO)
Foods and Beverages

1,000 MT (2.2 million lbs.) of powder on hold that will not ship until we understand
the ruling on payments, in order to remain compliant with the terms of sales to
Cuba. There is now added costs for storage of the NFDM and cost of money, since
we were going to ship on March 17 and are now on an indefinite hold. This is pow-
der that was specifically produced, including added costs, to fit the particular needs
of our Cuban customer.

Under our current contract, we have 2,014 MT (4.4 million Lbs.) of NFDM left
to ship, including the 1,007 MT on hold. We have an additional 4,028 MT (8.9 mil-
lion Lbs.) under separate contract scheduled for delivery from June to September
2005. Additionally, we are working to negotiate an additional 4,000 to 6,000 MT
contract (8.8 million to 13.2 million lbs.) for delivery in late 2005/early 2006. We
have been informed by Mr. Pedro Alvarez, Chairman and C.E.O. of Alimport that
‘‘cash payment in advance of leaving U.S. soil could lead to the cancellation of the
remaining contract and halt discussions for additional sales’’. Unfortunately, 26 mil-
lion lbs. of NFDM will then be required to find a new home either in the inter-
national or domestic market. While it is certainly not our most preferred buyer, one
of those domestic markets is the Dairy Price Support Program (CCC). Dairy Amer-
ica has made huge efforts and investments to seek international markets as opposed
to resorting to selling to the CCC. However, given OFAC’s recent reinterpretation
of trade regulations, we may find that we have no choice but to sell to CCC again,
sooner than we ever expected because the U.S. government is creating new barriers
to legitimate commercial outlets for our product. .

It is ironic that while the United States Trade Representative, the National Milk
Producers Federation, the U.S. Dairy Export Council fight unfair trade barriers im-
posed by foreign countries on a regular basis, the U.S. government is imposing new
and detrimental trade barriers on its own industries. The U.S. agriculture surplus
is disappearing at a rapid pace contributing to our huge national trade deficit.
Meanwhile, we are constantly reminded by the government of the benefits of trade.
Given these two forces, it is extremely difficult for us to understand why the U.S.
government intends to force U.S. companies to forego export opportunities. We ask
this committee to allow us to counter the increased level of imports with which the
U.S. dairy industry must contend with opportunities in foreign markets, particularly
those markets in which the United States has a natural advantage due to geo-
graphical proximity.

Thank you for your time and the opportunity to present DairyAmerica’s specific
concern regarding the ‘‘redefinition’’ of the term ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ and
its effect on trade with Cuba, and potentially other international customers.

STATEMENT OF CHARLIE KRUSE

Good morning, I am Charlie Kruse, president of Missouri Farm Bureau and a soy-
bean and corn producer from Stoddard County, Missouri. In addition, I sit on the
Board of Directors for the American Farm Bureau Federation and am Chairman of
the AFBF Trade Advisory Committee.

We appreciate the opportunity to provide you our comments on recent actions
taken by the Office of Foreign Assets Control (OFAC), Department of Treasury, to
restrict the financial terms by which sales of U.S. agricultural products are made
to Cuba. Farm Bureau has long-standing policy in support of expanding U.S. trade
with Cuba.

Until passage of the Trade Sanctions Reform and Export Enhancement Act
(TSREEA) in 2000, the Cuban market was closed to U.S. agricultural exports due
to U.S. sanctions imposed in 1963. Since passage of TSREEA, U.S. agriculture has
seen its sales to Cuba grow exponentially, and the Cuban export market has grown
in importance. According to USDA/FAS 1

our sales have gone from nearly zero in 2000 to almost $400 million in 2004. Our
sales to Cuba have almost doubled every year since 2001. Cuba is now our 25th
largest export market. Our sales have included a variety of U.S. agriculture prod-
ucts including but not limited to wheat, rice, corn, soybeans, chicken, pork, eggs,
dairy products, apples and live animals. But recent changes by OFAC to the regula-
tions that guide acceptable payment terms by the Cuban government could reverse
this trend.

On February 22, 2005, OFAC announced that it was redefining ‘‘payment of cash
in advance.’’ Under the new definition, cash payments from Cuba for U.S. agricul-
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tural sales would have to be received by U.S. banks before the product could be
shipped from U.S. ports. This new definition is significant in that ‘‘payment of cash
in advance’’ is the most commonly used means for receiving payment from Cuba.
The new definition reverses the original interpretation and established method for
sales to Cuba.

Most contracts made with the Cuban government for the purchase of U.S. agricul-
tural products have used ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ as the method of payment.
Under its original interpretation, U.S. agricultural products could be shipped to
Cuba but all certificates, title and ownership of the goods would only be transferred
once payment was received from Cuba. OFAC’s new regulation ignores the original
intent of Congress on ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ under TSREEA. This could re-
sult in the loss of sales currently under contract in addition to all future sales to
the country, and disregards contract sanctity, putting U.S. agriculture in the posi-
tion of being viewed as an unreliable supplier.

U.S. agriculture has been making sales to Cuba under the original definition of
‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ since the enactment of TSREEA. Concern regarding
the method of payment has never been raised by Congress, or until recently, OFAC.
Why OFAC chose to review and reinterpret the definition of ‘‘payment of cash in
advance’’ is not clear to us. We believe we have followed Congressional intent, as
allowed under TSREEA and its regulations, of ‘‘payment of cash in advance.’’

OFAC’s disregard of Congressional intent on ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ has
caused members of Congress to draft language to clarify their original position on
this issue. Language in the Agricultural Export Facilitation Act of 2005 (H.R. 719)
introduced by Reps. Jerry Moran (R-Kan.), ‘‘Butch’’ Otter (R-Idaho) and Jeff Flake
(R-Ariz.) clarifies Congress’ intent to sell agriculture goods, as authorized by
TSREEA, by defining ‘‘cash payment in advance’’ as receipt of payment before trans-
fer of title and release of physical control of goods to the seller. This provision gives
all parties, including banks, clear guidance as to the authorized terms of payment.
We believe this clarification would assure the terms of sale would not be misinter-
preted or overly cumbersome. AFBF supports the Agricultural Export Facilitation
Act of 2005 (H.R. 719).

The redefinition of ‘‘payments of cash in advance’’ will be costly to U.S. agriculture
producers and companies. This new regulation jeopardizes current and future con-
tractual sales to Cuba. According to Alimport, a Cuban buyer, outstanding agricul-
tural sales contracts for more than 950,000 tons of agricultural products, worth
more than $200 million, could be affected by this regulation and are at risk because
of current actions by OFAC. The products in jeopardy include corn, rice, wheat,
chicken, soybean meal, soybean oil, soybeans, peas, milk, shortening, pork, lentils,
chick peas, as well as many other consumer food products.

It is unlikely that Cuba would be willing to accept the newly defined ‘‘payment
of cash in advance’’ as they would apply to outstanding contracts. The new defini-
tion of ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ changes the terms under which existing con-
tracts were written and creates a situation where products could be subject to sei-
zure. Under current U.S. law, the U.S. government can seize Cuban assets on Amer-
ican soil. If Cuba purchases U.S. agriculture goods in the manner defined within
the regulation, Cuba would risk possible seizure of the product because at the time
of payment, ownership is transferred to Cuba while the product is still in U.S. ports.

Under the new regulation OFAC did provide a 30-day implementation period dur-
ing which any outstanding contract, if filled and paid for by March 24, would not
be held under the new regulation. Some of the outstanding contracts will be com-
pleted by this date but there are many other contracts with shipment dates for later
in the year. While OFAC has mentioned that a special license could be requested
to complete these sales, under current contractual terms there is no guarantee that
such a license will be granted.

While we must look at the potential losses and risks to the U.S. agriculture sector
created by this new regulation, we must also look at the overall issue of contract
sanctity raised by these actions. We again do not understand why OFAC would risk
possibly nullifying all outstanding contracts rather than make the changes effective
only for new contracts. It is our understanding that not since President Jimmy
Carter ordered a complete U.S. grain embargo against the Soviet Union in 1980
have U.S. agricultural export contracts been nullified by an action of the U.S. gov-
ernment.

The sanctity of U.S. agricultural export sales contracts is important to U.S. agri-
culture in maintaining and growing export market share. Current actions by OFAC
will lead Cuba, and possible other purchasers of U.S. agriculture products, to ques-
tion whether the U.S. is a reliable supplier. These actions may also force Cuba to
look to our competitors to fill its agricultural import needs.
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While OFAC has tightened the definition of ‘‘payments of cash in advance,’’ it will
continue to allow purchases to be made through a letter of credit from a third coun-
try financial institution, as allowed under TSREEA. While this does not resolve the
current situation it is an option for current contracts and future sales, but again
this option also comes with its own cost to all parties involved, including U.S. agri-
cultural producers.

If Cuba determines the new definition of ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ is unac-
ceptable, it is expected that current outstanding contracts with ‘‘payments of cash
in advance’’ as the payment option will be nullified after March 24. U.S. companies
will need to renegotiate the payment terms of these contracts to replace ‘‘payments
of cash in advance’’ with letters of credit. As U.S. exporters renegotiate the payment
terms there is nothing prohibiting the Cubans from renegotiating other terms of the
contract such as price.

Also, letters of credit come with their own increased financial cost to Cuba be-
cause of the risk involved by third country banks. These costs would not only affect
future contracts but current renegotiated contracts as well. This could lead to less
U.S. agricultural product being purchased because of increased business costs to the
Cubans.

We have no explanation why OFAC has taken this action. These new regulations
ignore both the spirit of Congress under TSREEA and the sanctity of contractual
obligations. These actions come with a cost to U.S. agricultural producers and com-
panies who are dependant on trade. The U.S. encouraged producers to support fair
and open trade. We have been advocates for opening new markets and working to
maintain and grow our market share in the world. The actions taken by OFAC send
the opposite message; reinterpretation will make it more difficult for us to maintain
or increase our current Cuban market share.

It is critical to U.S. agricultural trade that this issue be resolved in a manner that
does not jeopardize exports, current or future, to Cuba and is clear in its intent as
to what is allowed under the law.

STATEMENT OF ROBERT WRIGHT

Good morning. Thank you, Chairman Goodlatte for the opportunity to present the
views and recommendations of the National Chicken Council and National Turkey
Federation regarding the very important issue of U.S. agricultural trade with Cuba,
especially with respect to poultry. Mr. Chairman, Congressman Peterson, and Com-
mittee members, we appreciate the strong and vital interest you have shown with
respect to the issue of today’s hearing.

My name is Robert (Bob) Wright and I am Executive Vice President, Sales and
Marketing for Pilgrim’s Pride Corporation. My company has poultry and egg oper-
ations in the States of Virginia, Texas, Pennsylvania, Alabama, Arkansas, Georgia,
Kentucky, Louisiana, North Carolina, Tennessee, West Virginia, Arizona, California,
Iowa, Mississippi, Utah and Wisconsin. More than 5,000 dedicated family farmers
work hard each day to help us produce the chickens, turkeys, and eggs we need to
serve our customers here at home and abroad. Pilgrim’s Pride is a publicly traded
company and is listed on the New York Stock Exchange under the symbol PPC.

Exports Are Critical. Although the major enterprise for Pilgrim’s Pride is our
young meat chicken (broilers) operations, our turkey and egg operations contribute
very significantly to our company’s success. Over the past 15 years it has become
more and more critical that my company, like most major poultry companies, export
a significant share of our production, especially chicken leg quarters. Market ana-
lysts have calculated that at least 40 percent of the chicken leg quarters produced
must be exported if the industry is to have a reasonable opportunity to make a fair
return on our investment. To achieve 40 percent, each and every export market
must be fully-serviced so that marketing opportunities are not diminished nor lost.
U.S. consumers overwhelming prefer chicken and turkey breast meat compared with
the back-half of the bird. So, exporting leg quarters and other leg meat is critically
important in balancing supply with demand.

Cuba is the seventh largest market for U.S. poultry exports. Since December
2001, U.S. exporters have sold for cash almost 200,000 metric tons of poultry valued
at over $127.5 million. The vast majority of these exports have been chicken leg
quarters. At the same time, however, it is important to note that the turkey prod-
ucts being exported to Cuba are especially important for those turkey companies en-
gaged in this export business.

OFAC Action Unnecessary. So, you can appreciate my dismay and my fellow
industrymen being disheartened on February 22 when the Office of Foreign Assets
Control (OFAC)/U.S. Department of Treasury announced its re-interpretation of cer-
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tain rules governing U.S. agricultural exports to Cuba. Such re-interpretation by
OFAC was not necessary. When trade began in December 2001 and until now, U.S.
poultry exporters, just as other U.S. agricultural product exporters, have followed
the rules and regulations that were developed to implement the 2000 Export En-
hancement Act (TSREEA). U.S. poultry exports believe they have been following
both the intent of Congress and the spirit of the Act when payment was made by
the Cuban buyer prior to receiving title to the product. Payment of cash in advance
of the product changing ownership is clearly what Congress intended. But, under
the recent re-interpretation by OFAC, that arrangement, which has functioned well
for more than three years, is not an option. I continue to wonder why OFAC’s action
at this time was necessary.

Exports of poultry, like other farm products, to Cuba are now in jeopardy of being
lost. Putting these exports at risk was not necessary. Over the years, the National
Chicken Council, the National Turkey Federation, and I, personally, have applauded
when the U.S. government has publicly stated on occasion after occasion that the
United States will be a reliable supplier of the world’s food needs and that unilat-
eral government actions that abrogate contracts for export will not happen. How do
U.S. poultry exporters explain to the Cuban buyer that the contracts signed in good
faith can no longer be honored? Surely, OFAC could have opted to allow existing
contracts for exports to Cuba to be valid. I hope someone can explain how setting
this very unfortunate precedent is in the national interest of the United States.

OFAC does continue to permit exports with the use of letters of credit through
third countries. It remains to be seen if this option is actually viable for poultry ex-
ports. If it is viable, there could be significant additional costs compared with the
payment of cash in advance option.

Recommendations: Since it is critically important that U.S. poultry exports to
Cuba not be disrupted, or worse, I believe it is imperative that OFAC re-evaluate
its decisions regarding existing contracts and permit these contracts to go forward
until the agreed-upon transactions are completed. At the same time, I urge this
Committee to work with the full House of Representatives to promptly pass legisla-
tion that clearly and fully defines the term ‘‘payment of cash in advance’’ so that
trade can continue as it has since December 2001.

U.S. poultry producers and exporters look forward to working with the Committee
and your fellow Congressmen to accomplish what Congress clearly thought it has
done when it passed in October 2000 the 2000 Export Enhancement Act . As the
title of the law states, TSREEA was designed to enhance exports and promote farm
goods exports to help build a stronger U.S. agriculture sector.

I would be pleased to respond to your questions regarding this very important
issue.

Thank you again for the opportunity to share my thoughts and recommendations.

STATEMENT OF STEPHEN FRUECHTE

I wish to express my opinion on the U.S.- Cuba trade situation. I am a farmer
from sutheast Minnesota. I raise corn, soybeans, hay and bison. I have made two
shipments of bison to Cuba.

The U.S. Trade Embargo on Cuba and the Travel Ban for U.S. Citizens must end.
Lifting the sanctions and becoming friends with our Caribbean neighbor is long
overdue.

In December I made my second trip to Havana where I attended the Third Anni-
versary of the First Shipment to Cuba since the embargo. Over 340 lawmakers, pro-
ducers and representatives from 165 U.S. companies in 30 States traveled to Ha-
vana to negotiate contracts totaling $125 million for the sale of U.S. products. In
2000, the Trade Sanctions Reform and Export Enhancement Act authorized U.S.
companies to export food, agricultural and medical products to Cuba on a cash-only
basis after the destruction caused by Hurricane Mitch. Cuba has contracted to buy
more than $1 billion in American farm goods since it began taking advantage of the
exception in 2001. Cuba is now the 21st largest customer for U.S. ag products.

Cuba is a logical trading partner with the U.S. They currently import $4.5 billion
of products from the rest of the world. Cuba imports approximately $1 billion in food
and $1 billion in medicine annually. This amount could double with reduced freight
costs from a closer source. While our country struggles in the face of a huge trade
deficit, we have a willing trading partner only 90 miles from Florida.

Trade however is a two way street. For Cuba to purchase U.S. goods they need
to have a source of revenue to pay for them. Thus we need to end the travel ban
for U.S. citizens. Allow Americans to visit Cuba.Let them savor the warmth and
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beauty of the ‘‘Jewel of the Caribbean,’’ Permit them to enjoy the culture and hospi-
tality of Cuba.

Cubans harbor little animosity towards Americans. They only wish to become
friends. They ask questions like, ‘‘Why do Americans hate the Cuban people?’’ and
‘‘Why does your government enforce policies that create undue suffering and hard-
ship for the people of Cuba?’’ Both the Cuban people and Cuban government wel-
come U.S. travelers to Cuba.

Recently, Chinese President Hu Jintao visited Cuba offering strong political and
financial support. He pledged $500 million for a new nickel plant and $15 million
for education and health care. These investments symbolize China’s growing influ-
ence in Cuba, a country right in America’s backyard. Are we forgetting history from
only 40 plus years ago? Actions by the Treasury Department’s Office of Foreign As-
sets Control caused some companies trading with Cuba to find Cuban payments
were not being credited to U.S. bank accounts. This led Cuba to buy wheat, corn,
soy products, powdered milk and chicken from other countries. The purchases
meant U.S. companies missed out on about $100 million of sales. The latest ruling
by the Treasury Department that requires payment before loading of ships is an-
other slap in the face to U.S. agriculture and marks us as an unreliable sup-
plier.The embargo was imposed more than 40 years ago. However as is the case
with other embargos, it has proven to be ineffective at controlling the leadership of
a country. It only serves to burden its people. Lift the embargo. Allow free trade
and travel between neighbors. Open up a larger market for U.S. ag products and
create new markets for other U.S. goods and services. Improve the economies of
both countries. Improve the conditions of those who carry the burden of a failed po-
litical policy.Sincerely,

STATEMENT OF RALPH AND FILOMENA KAEHLER

‘‘Why develop a friend 80 miles off of our coast, when we can create another
enemy instead?’’

That is what the supporters of the embargo and the recently imposed anti-free
trade restrictions are doing.

The Ralph Kaehler Family (Ralph, Filomena, Cliff, and Seth) of St. Charles, Min-
nesota, has been actively involved with Cuban trade and humanitarian issues since
the U.S. Food & Agribusiness Exposition in Havana, Cuba September, 2002. We are
a family owned farming operation in southeast Minnesota—Congressman Gil
Gutknecht’s area. We raise and sell beef breeding stock, corn, and soybeans on our
farm that has been in the family since 1881.

Our boys are 13 and 15 years old—we want them to go to Cuba to continue nego-
tiating contracts—rather than having them sent there with a gun to help keep
peace—if the flawed policy of the U.S. Government continues. The last UN vote on
the issue of ending the USA embargo toward Cuba, was 173 to 3.

1) We need to end the embargo with Cuba. To paraphrase Minnesota Speaker of
the House Steve Swiggum, ‘‘If you don’t trade food with a country, you end up trad-
ing bullets.’’

(2) Until we end the embargo, we need to interpret the rules of trade with Cuba
as Congress intended.

(3) We need to have direct banking between U.S. & Cuba to reduce our expenses,
make food products more competitive, and make it easier to receive and track pay-
ments.

Our small operation has had much success with trade with Cuba:
• exported first livestock since the embargo
• onducted feeding trials and sold the first Distillers Dried Grain
• sold the first large group of dairy and beef heifers first shipment July 2003, sec-

ond shipment Jan 2005
• sold the first bison
• sold the first sheep—which included 3 different breeds
• negotiated the first letter of intent to purchase Powdered Milk—November 2003
Our family’s pending and current contracts that will be negatively impacted by

the recent restrictions of free and democratic trade by our government’s new inter-
pretation are:

• 10,000 MT Distillers Dried Grain
• 2nd sheep contract, 30–60 head
• beef and dairy breeding stock, 300 head
• Embryos from our boys’ 4– cattle herd
This will have a severe impact on our family farm business, along with the other

farmers who supply us the products.
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As one looks into the U.S. Cuba policy, you encounter a broad range of stories
and emotions. On our first visit, we went to Cuba with a neutral stance regarding
the US-Cuba policy—but now, we wholeheartedly agree with the following observa-
tion which so eloquently captures the typical American’s response upon seeing the
situation for himself, ‘‘If you go to Cuba politically neutral, you will come back an
advocate to end the embargo.’’

Our family and all 23 producers and business people who traveled to Cuba with
us for Alimport Negotiations Events have come back as, ‘‘Ardent Advocates for Nor-
malization of Trade Relations with Cuba.’’ These farmers and businessmen that
traveled with us represent the following Agricultural business groups: Beef cattle,
Dairy cattle, Sheep, Bison, Sugar Beets, Corn, Soybeans, hay, Edible Beans, Broker-
age companies, and journalists.

Cuba is the first nation to buy large quantities of U.S. live beef and dairy breed-
ing stock since the discovery of the BSE cow in December of 2003. Of all the nations
that could have shown support for U.S. cattlemen—Cuba stepped up to the plate
first.

Other credits to Cuba—it has grown to be our 25th largest export market—we
cannot use the term ‘‘partner’’ as our trade with Cuba is one way, due to our Gov-
ernment’s restrictions of imports from Cuba.

In a Democracy, the majority is supposed to rule, not an elite minority. As long
as the embargo is in place, this minority is ruling. We respectfully ask you to end
the embargo that has been so ineffective, threatens peace with our neighbor, and
has been detrimental to both the Cuban people and the American Farmer. In the
immediate future, we request that you support the Cuban Trade Facilitation Act of
2005 as introduced be Senator Baucus.

Thank you for taking the time to hear our concerns.
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STATEMENT OF MILTON SANCHEZ-PARODI, M.D.

I have seen the new interpretation by the Office of Foreign Assets Control of the
U.S. Treasury Department of the regulations relating to the sales of allowable prod-
ucts to Cuba have a chilling effect on sales. This reinterpretations can impact busi-
nesses here in Ohio.

Vista Trade Group, a company with offices in Louisiana, Ohio, California, and
Washington, DC and formed by Cuban-Americans to promote sales of food and
medicines to Cuba, as set forth by the Trade Sanctions Reform and Export Enhance-
ment Act of 2000 (TSREEA) has experienced hesitation from businesses previously
willing to sell their products in Cuba. This hesitation is directly related to these new
OFAC reinterpretations.

It is not hard to see how businesses would be hesitant to sell, when payments
may be jeopardized. No business would have the same willingness to sell when pay-
ments may be delayed or altogether canceled.

The United States has always represented and defended freedom. Our own Re-
public stands on free enterprise and the Capitalist system. Yet, when it comes to
Cuba, we seem to stand our fundamental values on its head (in the name of democ-
racy) and legislate restrictions on free trade and freedom of travel, freedoms which
are basic to the foundations of our Republic.

That is why I ask members of this committee to not succumb to machinations of
a few Members of Congress and an office of the U.S. Treasury Department which
results in reversing the will of Congress as represented by the TSREEA of 2000.

Please stand for freedom of trade and travel. History well shows that restricting
freedom is not a long lasting solution.

Enhancement of business practices, and allowing freedom of movement will solid-
ify our values and serve as an example to others of the benefits of freedom.

Restricting our freedoms only serves those who seek to control the freedom of oth-
ers and is antithetical to American values.

Thank you kindly for the opportunity of expressing my testimony.

Æ
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